Risk Factors and Complications Associated with Diabetes Mellitus in Patients with Heart Failure: A Case-Control Study.

> Mutai Caroline Cherotich H57/11517/2018

A dissertation submitted to the Department of Public and Global Health, University of Nairobi in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the award of the degree of Master in Public Health.

DECLARATION

I, Caroline Cherotich Mutai, declare that this proposal is my original work and has not been presented for any degree award in any other institution or university

Destatich Signature: _ ____

Date: <u>30/10/2022</u>

SUPERVISORS PAGE

This dissertation has been submitted with our approval as university supervisors

Dr. Jacqueline Chesang, MBChB (Moi University), MMed Obs/Gyn (University of Nairobi),
PhD (University of Canterbury)
Lecturer, Department of Public and Global Health
Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Nairobi

Signature:

Date: 01-12-01-

The Chair, Department of Public and Global Health

Prof. Joyce Muhenge Olenja, B.Ed. (UoN), M. Phil (University of Cambridge), Ph.D. (University of Cambridge)

Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Nairobi.

Signature: Mphys

Date: _____8/11/22_____

DEDICATION

This dissertation is dedicated to:

- 1. God Almighty for His mercies and grace throughout my master period
- 2. My parents, for your support, prayers and sacrifices you gave during this time
- 3. My siblings, for the constant encouragement, love, prayer and support
- 4. Dr. Ombui Davis, for the love, encouragement, support and constant reminder that I can do this.

ACKNOWLEDGEMET

My supervisor from the Department of Public and Global Health; **Dr. Jacqueline Chesang** thank you for your constant encouragement, guidance, support and impactful feedback. This work would not be a success if it were not for the support you have given me.

The Department of Public and Global Health, I appreciate the constant support and facilitation. To the lectures who gave their all to teach us and impart in us skills that can help us be better researchers, I am grateful for that and your time and sacrifices.

I am grateful to my family and friends for being there during this period. Your prayers and constant support are highly appreciated. This work is a reminder that I am blessed with a support team that I would always go back to for help.

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AHA	: American Heart Association
ACC	: American College of Cardiology
ACE	: Angiotensin converting enzyme
AF	: Atrial fibrillation
AKUH	: Aga Khan University Hospital
ARBS	: Angiotensin II Receptor Antagonist
ATLAS	: Assessment of Treatment with Lisinopril and Survival in heart failure
BPM	: Beats Per Minute
CA	: Coronary Angiogram
CAD	: Coronary artery disease
ССВ	: Calcium channel blockers
CHD	: Coronary heart disease
CHF	: Congestive Heart Failure
CKD	: Chronic kidney disease
СТ	: Computed Tomography
COPD	: Congestive obstructive pulmonary disease
CVD	: Cardiovascular disease
DBP	: Diastolic blood pressure iv

DCM	: Dilated cardiomyopathy	
DM	: Diabetes mellitus	
EDMS	: Electronic Data Management System	
HBA1c	: Glycosylated Hemoglobin	
НСМ	: Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy	
HF	: Heart failure	
HFmrEF	: Heart Failure with mid-range Ejection Fraction	
HFpEF	: Heart Failure with preserved Ejection Fraction	
HFrEF	: Heart Failure with reduced Ejection Fraction	
KNH/UoN ERC: Kenya National Hospital/University of Nairobi Ethics and Research Committee		
NYHA	: New York Heart Association	
LMICs	: Low- and middle-income countries	
SD	: Standard deviation	
OR	: Odds Ratio	
RAAS	: Renin-angiotensin Aldosterone System	
SBP	: Systolic blood pressure	
WHO	: World Health Organization	

DEFINITION OF OPERATIONAL TERMS

Heart Failure

Heart failure based on the standardized diagnostic criteria, according to the American Heart Association/American College of Cardiology and the European College of Cardiology guidelines, is defined as "a complex clinical syndrome that can result from any structural or functional cardiac disorder that impairs the ability of the ventricle to fill or eject blood". The guidelines underscore that it is largely a clinical diagnosis that is based on a careful history and physical examination.

Heart failure with reduced ejection fraction (HFrEF) is defined as the inability of the left side of the heart to contract effectively and therefore less oxygen-rich blood is pumped out of the body. It is sometimes referred to as systolic heart failure.

Diabetes Mellitus

Diabetes mellitus according to the Kenyan National Clinical guidelines for the management of diabetes, has been defined as a chronic metabolic disorder that is characterized by sustained elevated blood glucose (hyperglycemia) resulting from defects in insulin secretion, action or both. Diabetes mellitus was determined by blood tests using the fasting blood glucose and a glycosylated hemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) more than or equal to 6.5 mmol/l.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DECLAR	ii
SUPERV	ISORS PAGE
DEDICA '	TIONii
ACKNOV	WLEDGEMET iii
LIST OF	ABBREVIATIONS iv
DEFINIT	VION OF OPERATIONAL TERMS vi
TABLE (DF CONTENTS vii
LIST OF	TABLES xi
ABSTRA	CT xii
СНАРТЕ	R ONE
INTRO	DUCTION14
Backgrou	nd of the study14
СНАРТЕ	R TWO
LITERA	ГURE REVIEW
2.1	Introduction18
2.2	Diabetes, Coronary Heart Disease and Heart Failure
2.3	Cardiomyopathy
2.31.	Diabetic Cardiomyopathy19

2.4	Glycemic Control, Diabetes and Heart Failure	20
2.5	Diabetes, Hypertension and Heart Failure	21
2.6	Heart Failure, Diabetes and the Renin Angiotensin Aldosterone System	22
2.7	Obesity, diabetes and heart failure	23
2.8	Chronic Kidney Disease, Heart Failure and Diabetes	24
2.9	Diabetes, Heart Failure and Anaemia	25
2.10	Association between Alcohol use, heart failure and diabetes	25
2.12	Conceptual Framework	26
2.13	Statement of the Problem	26
2.14	Justification	27
2.15	Research Question	27
2.16	Null Hypothesis	28
2.17	Alternative hypothesis	28
2.18	Objectives of the study	28
3.0 CHA	PTER THREE:	29
3.0 ME	ETHODOLOGY	29
3.1	Research Design and Methodology	29
3.2	Study Design	29
3.3	Study area description	29

	3.4	Study Population
	Case	Definition
	3.5	Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria
	The i	nclusion criteria for cases
	Exclu	usion criteria for controls and cases
	3.6	Sample size determination and calculation
	3.7	Sampling procedures
	3.8	Recruitment and consenting procedures
	3.9	Variable and method of measurement
	3.10	Data Collection Procedure
	3.11	Quality Assurance
	3.12	Ethical Consideration
	3.13	Data analysis and management
	3.14	Study Limitations and Minimization
4.0	CHAF	PTER FOUR: RESULTS40
Ζ	4.1 Intro	oduction40
۷	4.2 Soc	iodemographic characteristics of study participants40
4	1.3 Ass	sociation between obesity, alcohol use and cigarette smoking with DM among HF 12
ŀ	Jaciento	

4.4 Association between cardiovascular complications and DM in HF patients44
4.5 Cardiovascular Evaluation among DM and Non-DM patients with HF46
4.6 Types of Cardiomyopathies associated with DM among HF patients
4.7 Current Medications among HF and DM patients
CHAPTER FIVE
DISCUSSION
5.1 Introduction
5.2.1 Discussion
CHAPTER SIX
6.1 Conclusion
6.2 Recommendations
REFERENCES
Appendix II: Participant Information and Consent Form73
Appendix III: Ethics Approval Letter77
Appendix IV: NACOSTI Approval Letter77

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Socio-demographic characteristics of study participants	.41
Table 2: Association between cholesterol level, BMI, Alcohol use and smoking with DM	.43
Table 3: Association between cardiovascular complications and DM in HF patients	.44
Table 4: Cardiovascular Evaluation.	.47
Table 5: Types of cardiomyopathy associated with DM among HF Patients.	.49
Table 6: Current drugs for treatment of HF and HTN	.51
Table 7: Heart failure drug class	52

ABSTRACT

Introduction

Globally, heart failure (HF) is among the leading causes of morbidity and mortality within the spectrum of adults with cardiovascular diseases. Its prevalence has been said to sharply increase in the western population, 10% of 75-year-old and above have HF, which is an increase from 1% in 40-year-old. It is responsible for about 30% of all hospital admission in Sub-Saharan Africa and 7% in general areas. Heart failure (HF) patients have a higher probability of having pre-existing co-morbidities or developing concomitant diseases such as diabetes mellitus (DM), predominantly type 2 diabetes. These patients face a substantial risk of in-hospital mortality and re-hospitalization. DM, majorly type 2 diabetes, affects nearly 390 million people worldwide, which is expected to increase. Majority of the patients suffering from HF have DM. This close relationship to some extent is because of commonality of some of the risk factors for HF, such as hypertension, obesity, sleep apnea, advanced age, and dyslipidemia, are also found in patients with DM. Research done on this topic was done nearly 20 years ago and therefore there is paucity of data.

Objective: To determine the risk factors and complications associated with DM in HF patients

Methodology: This was a case control study based in Nairobi County, at the Heart Clinic and Diabetes clinic in Aga Khan University Hospital Nairobi (AKUHN). All patients with HF with an EF of \leq 40% and DM (a fasting blood glucose of >7.5mmol/l and HbA1c of >6.5 mmol/l) were included in the study. Data collection was undertaken after approval from the Kenyatta National Hospital/UoN-Ethics and Research Committee (KNH/UoN-ERC) and NACOSTI. Recruitment of participants into the study was done using a systemic random sampling with the first participant chosen randomly. Once a case was chosen, a control within five years the age of the case was chosen. The controls are age-matched individuals with HFrEF without DM. Collection of data was done using a structured questionnaire and secondary data was collected from both electronic and medical records. Questions were checked for completeness and were entered into MS excel ready for analysis. Data was then analyzed using R and R-studio.

Associations were assessed using the odds ratio (OR) and statistically significant findings were considered significant at a p-value of <0.05.

Results: A total of 377 participants were recruited into the study, 143 cases and 234 controls. In social demographic findings, the mean age for the entire population with HF was 59.1 years with an SD of 11.17. The median age was 61 years. In the whole population, there were 29.4% and 30.3% of women in the case and control groups respectively. Among the cases and control group, men and women comprised 70.6% and 69.7%, respectively. In univariable analysis, there was no statistically significant association between sex and ethnicity with DM (P-0.842 and P-0.567) respectively. Obesity was determined by BMI and was categorized into underweight, normal weight, overweight and obese. Being underweight had a positive non-statistically significant association with DM (p-value = 0.152). Level of Education, hypertension, Heart attack, CAD, Holter, myocardial perfusion tests, ischemic cardiomyopathy, non-ischaemic cardiomyopathy, anaemia and peripartum cardiomyopathy were associated with the onset of DM among HF patients with a p value of less than 0.20 (P-0.20). In multivariable analysis, those who were hypertensive had approximately three times the odds of developing DM among HF patients at an adjusted odds ratio of (aOR - 2.78 95% CI: 1.73-4.46). Heart attack and CAD were not statistically significantly associated with DM (aOR-1.22, 95% CI: 0.65-2.28) and (aOR-1.17 95% CI: 0.66-2.08) respectively. Those who had ischemic cardiomyopathy were not likely to develop DM (aOR-1.13, 95% CI: 0.71-1.81) while peripartum cardiomyopathy and atrial fibrillation showed a statistically significant association with DM (aOR-0.12, 95% CI: 0.01-0.99) (aOR- 0.08 95% CI: 0.01-0.68) respectively.

Conclusion: DM patients are twice as likely to develop microvascular and macrovascular complications compared to non-DM patients. Hypertension, Atrial Fibrillation, Peripartum cardiomyopathy were identified as some of the complications of DM in HF Patients. Therefore, DM patients should undergo regular screening for these complications and early interventions be carried out.

Recommendation: Further investigation to be carried out with a larger population in order to determine the strength of association of the risk factors and complications of DM in HF patients.

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

Heart failure (HF), is a global public health problem that affects about 26 million people and its prevalence is steadily increasing has been seen to increase. Its burden has been felt most in terms of mortality rates, the expenses that come with treatment methods and its associated negative impact on the quality of life of those suffering from HF (1) has been described as a "cardiac disorder that impairs the ability of the ventricle to fill or eject blood. This disorder can be structural or functional." which is further aggravated by insufficient cardiac output to fulfill the body's metabolic needs. This definition is stated by the American Heart Association guidelines (AHA)/ American college of Cardiology (ACC) guidelines (2) HF is further classified according to its functional capacity based on its ejection fraction, diastolic function, and the natriuretic peptide level. HF has been classified into three subtypes: HF with preserved ejection fraction (HFpEF), HF with reduced ejection fraction (HFrEF) and HF with mid-range ejection fractions (HFmrEF) (3). In this study, we will concentrate on patients with HFrEF with ejection fractions of less than 40%.

Background of the study

Diabetes mellitus (DM) is commonly found in patients who have HF, especially those who have a preserved ejection fraction. The Kenyan National Clinical Guidelines for the Management of Diabetes, has defined DM as a metabolic disorder that has been defined to be chronic and is characterized by high blood glucose (hyperglycemia) due to lack in insulin secretion, action or both (4). DM has been broken down to two types, type 1 and type 2.

Patients who have both conditions, HF and DM, have a greater death rate compared to those who only have one of the two conditions (5). Furthermore, the prevalence of DM is increasing globally. According to an article by Danaei et al. who conducted a worldwide study in 199 countries addressing trends of DM at a national, regional and global level revealing, an increase in the age standardized prevalence of DM among adult men from 8.3% in 1980 to 9.8% (95%

confidence interval [CI], 8.8-11.2), while the age standardized prevalence in women was 9.2% (95% CI 8.0-10.5) in 2008 up from 7.5% (95% CI, 5.8-9.6) in 1980 (6).

In a recent report by International Diabetes Federation (IDF) of 2017(7), it was estimated that 425 million adults (20-79 years) whole world had DM and if this shift continues, by 2045, 629 million people will have DM. DM, mainly type 2 affects 390 million people worldwide which is expected to rise to 600 million by 2030 (8). Urbanization, population increase, the rise in obesity and lack of physical exercise are some of the contributing factors (9).

In Africa, approximately 41 million people will have DM by 2045 which is an increase from 16 million in 2017. Low and middle-income countries (LMICs) account for 80% of all DM cases (10). The frequency of DM in both rural and urban areas in Kenya is 3.5% to 5% as reported by population-based studies, with a higher proportion among those in urban settings(11,12).

HF is a potentially fatal disease and has been considered as a global health problem. HF, in the western population, affects over two percent of its population and is expected to increase in its prevalence from one percent in 40-year-old individuals to 10% in 75-year-old and above(13). Its projected prevalence is more worrisome as it was estimated to increase to 46% in people 18 years and above from 2012 to 2030 resulting to more than eight million HF individuals in the United States (14,15). The prevalence of HF among 25-49-year-old was reported to be 1.36%, 50-59-year-old to be 2.93% 60-69-year-old to be 7.63%, 70-79-year-old to be 12.67% and 16.14% in patients above the age of 80 in the late 1990 in Portugal. This was reported by the Epidemiology of HF learning (EPICA) (16). The estimated prevalence of HF in the Middle East more specifically Oman, has been estimated to be 5.17 per 1,000 individuals (17).

HF has been known to be more prevalent in the old and its incidence in people over the age of 60 years is increasing; increasing morbidity, hospital admission and death rate of these individuals. In the United States, the annual occurrence of HF among individuals above the age of 65 years has been estimated to be 10 cases per 1,000 individuals, which is expected to double every decade thereafter. This age group represents a prevalence of 75% of HF cases. In a population of individuals who are less than 50 years of age, HF is more common in black patients than in white patients with an incidence rate of 20 times more in black than in white (3,18). The reduction in

occurrence of HF in adults can be achieved by addressing some of the important factors at an early age such as obesity, hypertension, and systolic dysfunction (19).

DM and HF commonly coexist in a patient, this is due to the fact that most of the risk factors for HF overlap in DM patients, such as chronic kidney disease, sleep apnoea, anaemia, obesity, hypertension (HTN), advanced age, dyslipidemia, and coronary heart disease (20) The presence of both has markedly increased the morbidity and mortality of HF patients. Cardiovascular disease accounts for two-thirds of lives lost among diabetic patients. Ischaemic heart disease accounts for nearly 40%, other types of heart diseases account for 15% such as congestive heart failure (CHF), and 10% are from stroke (21).

The management of blood sugar levels may influence the occurrence of HF in patients who are diagnosed with type 2 DM. This is because they have an increased chance of developing HF irrespective of the existence of coronary artery disease (CAD) and HTN (22,23).

HF development in DM patients is attributed to many factors but is largely due to: extracellular fluid volume expansion, CAD, HTN and diabetic cardiomyopathy (22).

The existence of DM in HF patients with preserved ejection fraction has increased their risk for hospitalization, morbidity, and mortality especially if the microvascular problems of diabetes are present. DM is usually present in 35-45% of chronic HF patients (24,25)

A systematic review done in Sub Saharan Africa of HF and diabetes revealed that HF is responsible for about 30% of hospital admissions in a specialized cardiovascular unit and 3-7% in general medicine (26,27). Data on the prevalence of DM in HF patients in Kenya was done nearly 20 years ago in Kenyatta National Hospital (KNH) among 13-year-old patients admitted with clinical diagnosis of CHF. Ninety-one patients were studied (44 males and 47 females). Results revealed that 3.3% of all medical admission in KNH constituted CHF (26).

This study, therefore, will seek to determine the risk factors and complications associated with DM in HF patients. It will also determine the association between obesity, alcohol use and cigarette smoking with DM and determine the cardiovascular complication associated with DM. The study will assess the types of cardiomyopathies associated with DM. There are very few

studies done in Kenya, creating a huge knowledge gap in the subject matter. The study will therefore contribute to knowledge on DM and HF.

CHAPTER TWO

LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Introduction

This chapter puts forward the risk factors associated with HF and DM. These include coronary hypertension and cardiomyopathy. The chapter also looks at coronary artery disease, obesity, and renin angiotensin receptor blocker system.

2.2 Diabetes, Coronary Heart Disease and Heart Failure

The appearance, severity and advancement of coronary heart disease (CHD) are negatively overelaborated by type 2 diabetes. The chances of cardiovascular disease (CVD) in individuals who have diabetes is higher than in those who do not have diabetes (27). Patients with diabetes have a lot of problems due to CVD. Adults who have diabetes and suffer from CHD account for nearly one third to a half; this is entirely dependent on the setting and method of diagnosis. The prevalence of cardiac disease based on the ECG and echocardiogram has been estimated to be one to two times more in diabetic patients and most of the cardiac events in diabetic patients are usually silent. Type 2 diabetes patients who suffer CHD events per year are approximately 1-3%; a rate that is double that in non-diabetic individuals. In the springtime of life, such events occur in diabetic individuals than in non-diabetic individuals (28)

Generally, the cause of most of mortality in patients with type 2 diabetes is CHD (29). The frequency of HF, angina pectoris, sudden cardiac death and re-infarction disability among diabetic patients is at least double that which has been observed in those patients who do not have diabetes.

2.3 Cardiomyopathy

Cardiomyopathy, according to the American Heart Association (AHA), has been described as a disease of the heart muscles that restricts the heart from pumping blood to the rest of the body (30). The World Health Organization (WHO) defined cardiomyopathy as the "heart muscle

diseases of unperceived causes" to differentiate between cardiomyopathy and cardiac dysfunction. This difference can be due to known cardiovascular issues like hypertension, ischaemic heart disease, or valvular disease. However, in clinical practice, the term "cardiomyopathy" has also been correlated to diseases that have a cardiovascular cause (eg, "ischaemic cardiomyopathy" and "hypertensive cardiomyopathy". Later in 1995, WHO in conjunction with the International Society and Federation of Cardiology (ISFC) task force considered the aetiology of the heart muscle as an addition to the definition of cardiomyopathy. Therefore, cardiomyopathies were defined as "diseases of the myocardium associated with cardiac dysfunction." They different types of cardiomyopathies were categorized according to anatomy and physiology of which each has many different causes (31).

- 1. Cardiomyopathies that are associated with HF; include hypertrophic cardiomyopathy, dilated cardiomyopathy, restrictive cardiomyopathy, arrhythmogenic right ventricular dysplasia, and unclassified cardiomyopathy.
- 2. The unclassified cardiomyopathy has been divided further to left ventricular noncompaction and takotsubo cardiomyopathy.

2.31. Diabetic Cardiomyopathy

Diabetic cardiomyopathy is a serious factor in patients with diabetes and has been described as ventricular dysfunction that occurs independent of vascular or valvular pathology (32). Diabetes has been linked to changes in the heart anatomy and purpose, including unreasonable left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH), perivascular and interstitial fibrosis resulting in thickness of the heart, systolic and diastolic dysfunction and a greater risk of HF (33) The changes are known as cardiac small artery disease as they have more in common with vascular changes in other microvascular systems including the retina, the vaso nervorum, and the kidney than they do with other forms of cardiomyopathy (34). Some of the common factors that are involved in the small artery impairment that are related with diabetic cardiomyopathy including hyperglycemia, dyslipidemia, altered energy metabolism, dysregulated insulin signaling, inflammation, endoplasmic ventricular stress, mitochondrial dysfunction, oxidative stress and accumulation of advanced glycation end products (AGE's) and activation of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone

system (RAAS). Direct effects are, however, seen in cardiac myocytes together with abnormal calcium resulting to defective myocardial relaxation.

2.3.2 Dilated Cardiomyopathy

Dilated cardiomyopathy (DCM) occurs when the ventricles enlarge and weaken. This condition starts in the left ventricle and after a while can affect the right ventricle. The weakened chambers of the heart usually do not pump blood effectively causing the heart to work harder over time. This type of cardiomyopathy can result in HF, valve disease, arrhythmia and a thrombus in the heart leading to heart attack. The aetiology of DCM has been divided into two groups, genetic and non-genetic. Those people who have genetic DCM are at high risk of complications such as the progression of systolic impairment (34). DCM has a close link to peripartum cardiomyopathy as some of the truncating variants in the genes were similar in those patients who presented with DCM. Peripartum cardiomyopathy is a type of cardiomyopathy that has an effect on women late in pregnancy or during the post-partum period. The incidence of peripartum cardiomyopathy varies from 1 in 100 to 1 in 300 depending on the geographic area (35).

2.4 Glycemic Control, Diabetes and Heart Failure

Type 2 diabetes in itself is a vital risk factor for HF independent of hypertension and CVD suggesting that glycemic control may influence the development of HF in diabetic patients. There has been strong epidemiologic evidence showing a strong association between poor glycemic control and the development of HF. Blood glucose control is primarily evaluated with the glycated haemoglobin (A1C) test (HbA1c), a count that was assessed in clinical trials to reveal benefits of improved glucose control (36). In a longitudinal study of type 1 diabetes in patients from a Swedish National Diabetes study, the risk of mortality from HF after adjusting for co-morbidities, other cardiovascular risk factors, age, duration of diabetes and sex, increased incrementally with higher updated mean glycated hemoglobin level (36). There is a non-linear relationship connecting mortality and HbA1c in diabetic patients and HF, with the decreased probability of death in patients with a small degree of weakened sugar control (HbA1c 7.0-7.8%) and a greater chance of mortality with elevated or lower HbA1c levels (37). Clinical trials that

have tested the outcome of glucose lowering have not had any impact on an individual developing HF and cardiovascular events (37)

The best treatment plan in DM and HF patients remains contentious. Metformin has been linked to a greater risk of lactic acidosis in HF and it is usually recommended that it be discontinued in HF patients. In a recent study, where metformin was combined with DPP-4i which is a second line glycemic control drug, it was seen to lower the risk of developing HF in diabetic patients in comparison to SU irrespective of the history of CVD of a patient (38). The DPP-4 inhibitors with saxagliptin have not been seen to increase or decrease the rate of ischemic events, but there has been an increased chance of hospitalization of patients with diabetes due to HF. Saxagliptin is known to enhance glucose control but other measures are necessary to lower the chances of cardiovascular events in diabetes patients (39). Adding sitagliptin to patients with type 2 diabetes and confirmed cardiovascular diseases, it did not appear to enhance the risk of adverse cardiovascular episodes or admission for HF and other adverse events (40).

The inhibitors of the type 2 sodium-glucose co-transporter (SGLT2) is also of heed in the obviation and control of HF, as its use seem to lower the risk of occurrence of HF events whether HF is present or not and other known or unknown comorbidities. A reduction in incident rate HF mortality was reported in a study between Empagliflozin and cardiovascular outcomes among type 2 diabetes patient (41).

2.5 Diabetes, Hypertension and Heart Failure

Hypertension is a recurrent comorbidity in patients with type 2 diabetes. Its prevalence is exorbitant in patients with diabetes than those without diabetes. The concurrence of hypertension and diabetes in individuals increases the incidence of CVD, mortality and incident HF (42). Hypertension has been viewed as the essential risk factor for HF and the steady medical care of hypertension in the community has reduced the occurrence of HF by roughly half (43,44). Although there is strong evidence that exists in the general population, little is known about the effects of lowering blood pressure and the new onset of HF events in patients who are diabetic (45).

Lower risk of HF has been associated with the use of diuretic based hypertensive therapy or RAAS blockers. Calcium channel agents or α 1-blockade which remarkably reduces blood pressure have slightly magnified the risk of HF when compared with all other types of antihypertensive treatments (45,46) Lowering blood pressure in diabetic patients should be a priority (37).

DM and HF are managed using different classes of drugs to control blood sugar and HF symptoms. HF patients are not only treated for HF but they are also treated for hypertension and other cardiac conditions such as coronary artery disease. HF is managed by certain drug classes such as; diuretics, angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors, angiotensin receptor blockers, beta-blockers and sacubitril/valsartan (43). All these medications have an impact in the control of HF on the other hand; DM is managed using insulin, sulfonylureas, DPP4c inhibitors, meglitinides, SGLT2 inhibitors, GLP-1 receptor agonists, metformin and thiazolidinediones (4).

A number of studies on the different medications prescribed for the control of DM have reported that, the use of insulin and glitazone strengthens the risk of HF (47). These findings were also seen in the Framingham Heart Study where an increased risk of CHF was felt and was linked to the use of insulin among diabetic patients compared to those who were treated with diet or orally administered drugs (24). However, clinical trials such as EPHESUS-HF Trial and EMPHASIS-HF Trial has linked a higher prevalence of DM among patients with reduced ejection fractions who use eplerenone, a mineralocorticoid receptor antagonist, for the management of HF (48).

2.6 Heart Failure, Diabetes and the Renin Angiotensin Aldosterone System

ACE inhibitors are successful in lowering the probability of mortality and hospitalization of chronic HF patients and decreases the ejection fraction. The angiotensin receptor blockers (ARBs) were tested first and were linked to a smaller possibility of hospitalization in patients with chronic HF, in combination with candesartan, the risk was lower among patients who couldn't take ACE inhibitors (49). In addition, ACE inhibitors contributes to the alteration of cardiac hypertrophy and with remarkably greater efficacy compared to a beta-blocker in patients

with hypertension and it reduces pulmonary congestion by a balanced reduction in cardiac preload and afterload in congestive heart failure (CHF) patients. It has also been shown to reduce endothelial dysfunction in HF patients and also in coronary artery disease (CAD) and type 2 diabetic patients (50).

RAAS blockade have been widely used as a treatment strategy for hypertension in patients with type 2 diabetes and has been seen to have a vascular -protective effect more than lowering blood pressure. In the RENAAL and LIFE studies, among DM patients, the use of losartan had a significant reduction in the occurrence of hospitalization for HF among diabetes patients with no prior history of HF who were at a high risk of renal and cardiovascular events (51). Additionally, in the ADVANCE trial, the reduction of mortality and any cardiovascular events were greatly reduced especially with the use of perindopril in combination with indapamide, which also automatically reduced HF events in type 2 diabetes patients (52).

2.7 Obesity, diabetes and heart failure

A high body mass is instrumental in the development of diabetes and HF (53). The higher the body mass the higher the risk for the development of HF and diabetes and the worse the clinical outcomes.

The comorbidities for DM and obesity along other comorbidities such as hypertension, dyslipidemia, and metabolic syndrome are common among HF patients and affect its clinical outcome. Although these clinical comorbidities are linked with the occurrence of incident HF, in the wider population, their contributory role in patients with already confirmed HF is not predictable and management of these patients is challenging (44).

The recent AHA and ACC guidelines for the management of overweight and obesity in adults stated the significance of treatment and curbing overweight and obesity on the likelihood for development of CVD and type 2 DM. It also gave guidelines on the CVD morbidity and mortality but did not give certain particular comments on prevention of HF or treatment of obesity among HF patients (2). A report from the recent Eight Joint National committee

addressing the management of hypertension did not also give definite guidelines for the management of the same comorbidities in HF patients (54).

In the management of DM, weight loss has been recommended for obese patients with type 2 diabetes which, in turn, lowers the risk for cardiovascular outcomes leading to improved glycemic control, quality of life and other obesity- related co-existing illnesses. One of the ways of weight loss management is through bariatric surgery where, according to a study done on the Swedish Obese Subjects (SOS) who had undergone this type of surgery and were followed up for a mean duration of 13.3 years, a reduction in the insulin level was seen (55).

It is, therefore, recommended that patients with DM who are obese adopt measures to reduce weight together with regular physical exercise, diet and lifestyle modification. However, these measures have not been proven to reduce new diagnosis of HF or improve its end result in the event it should manifest in patients. The improvement in weight and increase in physical activity in diabetic patients was not linked with a decrease in HF and this was evident in the LOOK-AHEAD study (RRR 0.80, 95% CI, 0.61- 1.04, p=0.10) (56).

2.8 Chronic Kidney Disease, Heart Failure and Diabetes

Chronic kidney disease (CKD) patients have a higher rate of developing detrimental health outcomes such as HF, which has been widely known as a cardio-renal syndrome. Besides, it is commonly found in patients who have diabetes and just about half of those patients have diabetes, type 2. CKD is usually described by a reduction in the glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) to less than 60 ml/min/1.73m², an elevation in the albumin creatinine ratio or urinary albumin excretion.

Type 2 diabetes should be taken seriously due to its renal complications such as diabetic nephropathy; damage that results from diabetes, and which can consequently lead to kidney failure (57). According to a report on the US renal data system, there has been an increased incidence in the number of renal dysfunctions among type 2 diabetes patients (58).

2.9 Diabetes, Heart Failure and Anaemia

Anaemia is closely related to diabetes (59) due to the high occurrence of CKD in diabetes patients, causing a functional erythropoietin deficiency (60). Most diabetic patients have anaemia compared to renal disease patients. Patients with diabetes with stage III CKD had anaemia translating to 30%. This rate is double that of patients without diabetes as reported in the Kidney Early Evaluation Program (KEEP) (61). Diabetes people in the general population had a two times chance of having anaemia in comparison to those without diabetes but with an equivalent magnitude of renal impairment. This was observed in the third National Health Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES-III) (62).Diabetic patients develop anaemia earlier in their life and that is more severe in diabetic patients compared to patients with renal impairment from other causes (63).

2.10 Association between Alcohol use, heart failure and diabetes

The association between DM and alcohol consumption has been viewed as having a U-shaped relationship. Studies done have revealed 30% risk reduction in incident DM among patients who have moderate consumption of alcohol and no risk reduction in heavy alcohol consumers (64). This relationship was evident among Swedish Population and US. Alcohol consumption and its association in DM is based on the type of alcoholic beverage being consumed.

2.11 Association between cigarette smoking, heart failure and diabetes

Cigarette smoking is one of the modifiable risk factors associated with DM and HF. There is an inverse relationship between smoking and DM. Epidemiological data in the western population has documented a relationship between smoking and the risk of DM (65). The number of packs smoked in a day increases the risk of developing DM as has been revealed in a cohort study conducted in China (66).

2.12 Conceptual Framework



The conceptual framework gives a summary of some of the risk factors and outcomes of DM. The independent variables are factors that lead to the occurrence of DM if not well controlled. The intermediary variables including HF are some of the outcomes of uncontrolled DM for a long period of time. Some factors such as dyslipidemia can lead to the development of DM if not well controlled. The arrow that face towards DM explain some of the risk factors that eventually lead to DM.

2.13 Statement of the Problem

HF has become a global public health concern affecting approximately 26 million people worldwide with its prevalence increasing. Its burden is felt in morbidity, mortality, the economic distress that comes with the treatment methods and even the quality of life of those who suffer from HF. Patients who have HF have a higher likelihood of hospitalization and re-

hospitalization. HF mainly affects individuals of advanced age. In the western population, about 2% of its population have been affected by HF with a sharp increase of its prevalence from 1% in 40-year-old individuals to 10% above the age of 75 (44).

HF and DM can co-exist in a patient and this is said to increase the mortality of patients with most of them having sudden deaths. All the common risk factors for HF, such as hypertension, coronary artery disease, obesity, advanced age and sleep apnea also cluster in patients who have DM. There is a knowledge gap about the risk factors and complications of DM in HF patients especially in Kenya. In addition, the process that underlies the connection between HF and DM is not well understood.

2.14 Justification

HF for many years has been a major public health concern with its prevalence at 46% in the United States (Savarese & Lund, 2017). In Sweden, the annual age adjusted prevalence increased from 1.61% to 1.72% and from 2.15% to 2.18% respectively, from 2010 to 2014 (67). HF affects women and men from diverse cultures and has been known to be a complication in diabetes patients leading to high morbidity and mortality. Patients who have DM have been known to have sudden deaths. Epidemiologic studies, such as longitudinal and randomized control studies, have linked the relationship between cardiovascular mortality with type 2 DM (68,69). Population-based studies done among diabetes patients have closely linked risk factors in DM patients with those in HF patients (70).

Few studies have been done in Kenya and Africa. The last study on the prevalence of diabetes in HF patients in Kenya was done 20 years ago. Therefore, there is need to investigate this issue further to add to the existing knowledge. to increase the prevention of complications and better prognosis for patients with HF and DM.

2.15 Research Question

What are the risk factors and complications associated with DM in HF patients?

2.16 Null Hypothesis

There is no difference in risk factors and cardiovascular complications between patients with and those without DM among HF patients.

2.17 Alternative hypothesis

There is a difference in risk factors and complications between patients with and those without DM among HF patients.

2.18 Objectives of the study

Broad Objective

To determine the risk factors and complications associated with DM in HF patients.

Specific Objectives

Among HF patients:

- 1. To determine the association between obesity, alcohol use and cigarette smoking with DM.
- 2. To determine the cardiovascular complications associated with DM.
- 3. To determine the types of cardiomyopathies associated with DM.

3.0 CHAPTER THREE: METHODOLOGY

3.0 METHODOLOGY

3.1 Research Design and Methodology

This chapter includes the study area, the study design, study population, sample size and sample size determination, data collection procedures, the inclusion and exclusion criteria, study variables and ethical consideration.

3.2 Study Design

This was a hospital-based individually matched case-control study to determine the risk factors and complications associated with DM among patients with HF. The choice of the study design was appropriate for assessing the association between the different risk factors and outcomes with DM, considering that both DM and HF are rare conditions. The study design was also appropriate since the focus was on clinical history, which could be derived from the medical records. In addition, the co-existence of DM and HF is rare and there is a paucity of information about the risk factors for DM in HF patients.

3.3 Study area description

The study took place in Aga Khan University Hospital (AKUH), which has been in existence for over 50 years serving families in Kenya, East Africa and Africa at large. It is the first referral hospital in Kenya to receive an accreditation from the Joint Commission International of the United States of America (JCIA). AKUH is a comprehensive tertiary teaching hospital and treated patients enjoy a team-based approach that guarantees a high-level standard of care and has set the standard for comprehensive healthcare and modern education in East Africa. The hospital has a bed capacity of 254. AKUH has satellite clinics in Kenya but our study site is the main hospital at third parklands. A well-equipped hospital with state-of-the-art facilities and well-trained staff has earned the hospital a good reputation over the past years. The hospital has various departments such as the Department of Medicine, Accident and Emergency, Dental Clinic, Family Medicine, and Children's hospital, Anaesthesia and Pain Management, and

Pharmacy. It has a well-functioning medical records unit, where all the patient medical files are stored and also has a data management system known as the electronic data management system (EDMS), an online platform where patients' medical history is fed so that any doctor can access the information without using the physical file. The hospital's referral system is comprised of specialized medical care and diagnostic services from different hospitals and clinics in the area.

AKUH offers an array of services ranging from medical services to diagnostic services. The heart clinic, where our participants will be selected from, is located at the doctors' plaza on the ground floor. The doctors' plaza has private clinics and offices, but our participants were from the hospital and not the private doctors' clinics. The heart clinic, which is supervised by specialized cardiologists, offers state-of-the-art non-invasive cardiac diagnostic facilities and investigations. A cardiologist reports the findings within 24 hours and a report submitted to the referring physicians. The heart clinic receives referrals from different parts of Kenya, East Africa and other parts of the world who come to be treated for various cardiac issues including HF.

The heart clinic operates from Monday to Friday. The clinic hours are from 9 a.m. to 5 p.m. with two cardiologists running the clinic at different times. About 60 patients are seen in a day, out of whom 10 to 15 are HF patients. Some of the services offered at the clinic are ambulatory blood pressure monitoring, echocardiogram, electrocardiogram, holter monitoring, exercise stress testing and dobutamine stress echocardiogram. It is a requirement that each patient that comes to the clinic must undergo some routine blood tests (including fasting blood sugar, serum cholesterol level, full haemogram, and kidney function tests) routine urine test and other diagnostic tests depending on the doctor. Cardiac patients, including HF patients, have to do an echocardiogram.

These tests are carried out by well-trained personnel and supervised by the cardiologist. AKUH was, therefore, chosen because of the availability of facilities for comprehensive diagnosis and good record keeping. These will facilitate the identification of study participants and data collection.

3.4 Study Population

The study population was outpatients aged 30 to 75 years, who had HF and had been undergoing treatment at the heart clinic or diabetes clinic in AKUH for six months or more. These criteria were chosen in order to avoid misclassification of participants to ensure we recruited chronic HF and not acute HF patients. The age range 30 to 75 years was chosen because heart failure progresses with age and it is rare in young people. This age range was also appropriate because most type 2 diabetes is usually diagnosed at an older age (40 years and above) compared to type 1. Majority of Type 1 diabetes are diagnosed at the age of less than 40 years while type 2 diabetes is diagnosed at 45 years of age on average but the development of the condition depends on too many factors to accurately predict diagnosis on an individual basis. Cases of HF were identified using the heart clinic database, which includes a section for diagnosis. Cases and controls had same eligibility criteria (stated below), except that cases had DM. The ratio of cases to controls was 1:3, this was in order to maximize the power of the study.

Case Definition

- 1. Patients who had an ejection fraction of $\leq 40\%$ as determined by an echocardiogram.
- 2. Adults of 30 to 75 years.
- 3. Diagnosis of HF for ≥ 6 months.
- 4. With DM as determined by both a fasting blood glucose of > 7 mmol/l, and an HbA1c of > 6.5 at the time of diagnosis.

Control Definition

- 1. Patients who had an ejection fraction of $\leq 40\%$ as determined by an echocardiogram.
- 2. Adults who were 30 to 75 years old.
- 3. Diagnosis of HF for \geq to 6 months.
- 4. Without DM

3.5 Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

The inclusion criteria for cases

- 1. Those who attended the heart clinic or diabetes clinic in AKUH, Nairobi.
- 2. Clinically diagnosed with HF and had an echocardiographic ejection fraction of < 40%.
- 3. Clinical diagnosis of diabetes with a fasting plasma glucose of above 7 mmol/l, and HbA1c of >6.5 mmol/l during diagnosis.
- 4. Patients aged 30 to 75 years.

The inclusion criteria for controls

- 1. Patients who attended the heart clinic in AKUH, Nairobi.
- 2. Clinically diagnosed with heart failure and had an echocardiographic ejection fraction of $\leq 40\%$
- 3. Patients aged 30 to 75 years

Exclusion criteria for controls and cases

- 1. Those who do not consent to take part in the study
- 2. Those who were too ill to take part in the study

3.6 Sample size determination and calculation

Using the case control sample size calculation to determine the sample size for the study. We used R software and R studio to calculate the required sample size. The total sample size was 376 participants.

The sample size was derived as follows (Kasiulevičius et al., 2006);

$$N1 = \frac{(Z_{\alpha+}Z\beta)^2 pq(r+1)}{r(p1-p2)^2}$$
$$P_1 = \frac{P20R}{1+P2(0R-1)}$$

Where:

$$N_2 = rN_1$$

 $N_1 = No.$ of exposed (or no. of cases in Case-control (CC) studies)

 $N_2 = No.$ of unexposed (or no. of controls in CC studies)

 Z_{α} = critical value associated with significance level 1.96. Value for a 2 tailed test

 $Z\beta$ = the value of $Z\beta$ required for power= 1 - β : $Z_{0.20}$ = -0.84 Beta is always in the lower tail so it's negative and only one-tailed.

P1 = Proportion of heart failure patients with diabetes mellitus (cases)

$$q_1 = 1 - P_1$$

P2 = Proportion of heart failure patients without diabetes mellitus

$$q2 = 1 - p2.$$
$$\bar{p} = \frac{P1 + rP2}{r+1}$$
$$\bar{q} = 1 - \bar{p}$$

R= Ratio of unexposed to exposed (or ratio of controls to cases in CC studies).

Therefore,

The odds ratio for heart failure and DM association was estimated at 2.0.

Ratio of cases to control = 1:3 Power = 80% Confidence interval of 0.95 Proportion of controls exposed is 0.5 Therefore, the required sample size was 94 cases and 282 controls (total = 376)

3.7 Sampling procedures

Participants with HF were identified using a systematic random sampling with the first participant chosen as a random sample. The next participant was chosen using an interval of six from the list of daily patients' medical records. Once a case of a given age was selected, a control within five years of age of the case was identified. The attending nurse provided the daily list of the patients. Age matched controls were identified who had HF but not DM. The attending nurse who reviewed the medical records of the patients identified both the controls and the cases.

Recruitment of participants was done every day of the clinic (Monday to Friday from 9am to 5pm) at the heart clinic and Diabetes clinic. Consent was sought from the triage nurse to approach potential participants since she was aware of the condition of the patient and therefore would know whether it is appropriate to ask them to participate in the study. However, none of the participants was excluded on this basis because none was considered too ill to participate.

3.8 Recruitment and consenting procedures

The principal investigator and a trained research assistant carried out recruitment. All patients who attended the heart clinic and diabetes clinic who met the eligibility criteria were recruited into the study. The attending nurse did matching of the participants based on age (the age of the control had to be within five years the age of the case). Patients' medical records were reviewed to assess whether they met the eligibility criteria. Ethical concerns and the purpose and process of the study were explained to the participants. Confidentiality was maintained by using codes instead of patient names on the data extraction tools. A written consent was signed by willing participants.
3.9 Variable and method of measurement

The study variables included independent and dependent variables;

Independent variables included:

- History of an established risk factor for HF; myocardial infarction, valvular disease, diabetic cardiomyopathy, hypertension (by diagnosis of systolic blood pressure ≥140 mmHg or diastolic blood pressure ≥ 90 mmHg)
- 2. Obesity was determined by the BMI of a patient, which was calculated by dividing the weight in kilograms, and the height in meters squared. Obesity was classified according to the WHO classification criteria using the body mass index (BMI) cut off with <18.5kg/m² as underweight, 18.5 to 24.9kg/m² as normal weight, 25.0 to 29.9kg/m² as overweight and ≥30kg/m² as obese
- Anemia determined by hemoglobin level estimated form the laboratory samples taken for a full haemogram was measured in grams per deciliter. Anaemia was categorized into three, no anaemia (Hb ≥11g/dl), severe anemia (<8.0g/dl) and moderate anaemia (8.0 – 10.9 g/dl).
- 4. Dyslipidemia was defined as those who had high cholesterol values; HDL and LDL. For those who had low HDL were defined to be at risk of cardiovascular complication. HDL was categorised into two, normal (>1.05mmol/l) and low (<1.04mmol/l). LDL was classified into three categories; Normal (0-3.34 mmol/l), Borderline (3.35-4.0 mmol/l) and high (>4.0 mmol/l).
- 5. Atrial fibrillation as determined by an electrocardiogram and Holter monitor.
- 6. Smoking status determined by a yes or no response and the frequency was determined by the number of sticks smoked per day.
- 7. The number of units taken in a day or week determined alcohol intake, which was determined by a yes or no response and the quantity was determined according to the dietary Guidelines for Americans 2015-2020

The outcome variable was

1. DM status with a fasting blood glucose of above 7 mmol/l, and HbA1c of > 6.5 mmol/l.

3.10 Data Collection Procedure

Data was collected from both the electronic medical records (EMR) and physical patient charts by the researcher or research assistant. The EDMS was used to obtain the clinical history of the participants.

The questionnaire was in English (Appendix 1). This comprised demographic questions such as sex, date of birth, Ethnicity, tribe, age, education level, physical examination which comprised of blood pressure measurements, weight, height, waist circumference which was used to determine central obesity. Medical history of the participants covered questions on previous heart attack, date on diagnosis of DM and some of the routine blood tests done. Collection of information from participants was done using a structured questionnaire. The same questionnaire was administered to all interviewees and they received exactly the same interview stimulus. Questions were very specific with a fixed range of answers. The structured questionnaire had multiple-choice questions in which the researcher provided choices of answers and dichotomous questions had only two response alternatives, yes or no. The array of information collected gave us a broader perspective of the various factors that possibly affected and determined the occurrence of DM in HF patients. Secondary data on type of medication and initial diagnosis of HF and DM was obtained from the hospital records. Interviews were done with participants to elicit information concerning the drugs used and tests done for the evaluation of coronary artery disease.

Questionnaires were then checked for completeness and missing information was sought from the medical records. All the data collected were initially entered into the Micro Soft Excel and later transferred to Stata version 13.0 for analysis.

3.11 Quality Assurance

A pilot study was done to test the questionnaire for easy understanding and appropriate corrections made. The research assistant was trained on how to administer the questionnaire and how to carry out the interview and to adhere to the questions and answer format strictly with the same degree of questioning for both cases and controls. This minimized information biases. Selection bias was minimized by ensuring the attending nurse is well informed about the inclusion and exclusion criteria for both the controls and cases. This was also verified by the researcher or research assistant.

We consulted the attending nurse on the status of the patient before consent was sort. Ethical considerations were explained and what the study entails was made clear to the attending nurse. The instruments used for measuring the BMI, weight and blood pressure were automated and are usually calibrated every week. To reduce information bias, the same set of questions was used for both cases and controls.

3.12 Ethical Consideration

Ethical approval was obtained from the Kenyatta National Hospital-University of Nairobi Ethical Review Committee (KNH/UoN-ERC, Appendix II), Aga Khan Ethics Research Committee and NACOSTI (Appendix III). The Director for Cardiac Services at AKUH gave permission to conduct the study. A written informed consent was given by the attending nurse in the clinic.

Written informed consent was sought from each participant after a detailed explanation of the purpose of the study before the interviews. The researcher and research assistant-maintained confidentiality by not sharing the medical information of the participants and by undertaking the interviews in a private space. Information collected was stored safely in a password-protected computer and kept confidential; there was the use of codes instead of participants' names.

All the information collected, was stored in a computer with passwords and encryption that was accessible to the researcher only.

3.13 Data analysis and management

Questionnaires were edited, coded, entered into Microsoft excel and kept safe in a passwordprotected computer. Data analysis was done using the Stata version 13.0 (Stata Corporation, College Station, Texas, USA) statistical software. Descriptive statistics was used to outline the baseline demographic and clinical characteristics of cases and controls. The study considered factors such as age, gender, education level, race as socio-demographic factors. The descriptive statistics reported means, median, interquartile ranges, and standard deviations. Baseline characteristics were stratified by type 2 diabetes (cases) and none type 2 diabetes (control). Continuous data were presented as mean, median, and standard deviation (SD). Categorical data were reported as proportions and percentages. In Univariable analysis, each risk factor was tested against the odds of DM and assessment was done using logistic regression at a liberal P-value of (P \leq 0.20). The P-value was chosen in order to eliminate potential confounders from the model. Statistically significant variables in the univariable analysis were moved to the multivariable analysis. In the multivariable analysis, those variables with a greater than 5% (P>0.05) level of significance were eliminated using backward step-wise approach. The none significant variables were eliminated from the model if their exclusion in the model did not result in 30% change in the effects of the remaining variables. The non-significant continuous variables were categorized into two or more categories and were tested again for significance. The two-way interaction was fitted between the remaining variables in the final model and their significance was assessed. Assessment of the goodness of fit of the logistic model was done using the Hosmer-Lemeshow test with a P-value of > 0.05 being suggestive of a good fit. Findings were presented in tables.

3.14 Study Limitations and Minimization

The study recruited participants from AKUH, limiting the generalizability of the findings and recruitment of HF patients. Since it is a hospital-based case-control study, it excluded other patients who have HF who do not come to the facility and concentrating on a sub-set of the population. It is also subject to biases such as recall bias, which was mitigated by asking questions related to the event leading to the diagnosis of DM. This would help jog the memory of the patient. Information bias was mitigated by checking the hospital records of the patient and

interviewer bias was mitigated by ensuring the researcher was trained on how to carry out the interview and administer the questionnaire. This was a hospital-based study, where e both cases and controls were recruited from the same clinic; therefore, minimizing recall bias. In addition, the questionnaire included questions that promoted recall. In addition, medical records were used to obtain information on past exposures.

To minimize confounding by age, controls were age-matched to cases. This was controlled from the design stage and during multivariable analysis. Selection bias was minimized by having controls and cases from the same hospital with similar referral patterns and clear eligibility criteria.

Case-control studies are prone to have interviewer bias. This was reduced by training research assistants to complete the questionnaires in a standard manner. We also used a standardized questionnaire with closed-end, easy to understand questions with appropriate response options for participants.

4.0 CHAPTER FOUR: RESULTS

4.1 Introduction

Presentation of research findings and interpretation are highlighted in this chapter. It is arranged into sections. The first section is a presentation of demographic characteristics of study participants (cases and controls). In the subsequent sections are results from the analysis of the association between obesity, alcohol use and cigarette smoking with DM, cardiovascular complications associated with DM in HF patients, types of cardiomyopathies associated with DM among HF patients, and cardiovascular evaluation among DM and non-DM patients with HF. The findings are presented in tables and include crude odds ratios (ORs), and adjusted ORs.

4.2 Sociodemographic characteristics of study participants

Data collection was conducted from July 2020 to December 2020 at the AKUH. A total of 377 (143 cases and 234 controls) participants were recruited into the study (a case – control ratio of 1:3). Socio-demographic characteristics of study participants are shown in Table 1.

Characteristic	Categories	Cases (n=143) No. (%)	Controls (n=234) No. (%)	Chi Square test	P-value	
	30-44	3 (2.1)	42 (18)			
	45-54	24 (16.8)	46 (19.7)		<0.001	
	55-64	48 (33.6)	79 (33.8)			
	65+	68 (47.6)	67 (28.6%)			
Age (years)	Mean	62.7	56.8	$\chi^2(3)$ -27.95		
	Range	-	-			
	Median	64	58			
	Standard 8.9 11.8					
Sov	Female	42 (29.4)	71 (30.3)	$\chi^2(1)$ - 0.0399	0.842	
Sex	Male	101 (70.6)	163 (69.7)		0.642	
F 4h * - * 4	Asians	23 (16.1)	32 (13.7)			
Ethnicity	Black	117 (81.8)	193 (82.5)	$\chi^2(2)$ - 1.2100	0.546	
	White	3 (2.1)	9 (3.8)			
	No Education	31 (22)	36 (15.4)			
Lovelof	Primary	28 (20)	39 (17)			
education	Secondary	8 (6)	11 (5)	$\chi^2(4)$ - 4.8474	0.303	
Judunon	Certificate	1 (0.7)	5 (2.1)			
	Tertiary	75 (52)	143 (61.1)			

Table 1: Socio-demographic characteristics of study participants

Socio-demographic factors

The average age was 59 years (standard deviation, SD = 11.17) among the controls and 64 years (SD = 8.99) among the cases was not statistically different (p <0.001).

Among the ethnic groups, Kikuyu were the majority at 68% (n=73) among the cases and 46% (n = 79) among the controls. Ethnicity among cases and controls was of no differences (p = 0.546). There was also no difference in gender distribution and level of education between cases and controls (p = 0.9 and p = 0.5, respectively).

4.3 Association between obesity, alcohol use and cigarette smoking with DM among HF patients

Table 2 presents the association of obesity, alcohol use, cigarette smoking and serum cholesterol levels with DM among HF patients.

Obesity was classified according to WHO classification criteria using the body mass index (BMI) cut off as <18.5kg/m² as underweight, 18.5 to 24.9kg/m² as normal weight, ≥ 25.0 to 29.9kg/m² as overweight and ≥ 30 kg/m² were classified as obese. In the respondents' group, comprised only three categories; normal, underweight and obese. In the univariable analysis, the inclusion of BMI as a continuous variable resulted in an insignificant association and therefore, it was categorized into three groups and was re-assessed for significance as a categorical variable.

Dyslipidemia was defined as those who had high cholesterol values; HDL and LDL. For those who had low HDL were defined to be at risk of cardiovascular complication. HDL was defined into two, normal (>1.05mmol/l) and low (<1.04mmol/l). LDL was defined into three categories; Normal (0-3.34 mmol/l), Borderline (3.35-4.0 mmol/l) and high (>4.0 mmol/l).

Univariable analysis was carried out using logistic regression at a liberal P-value of ≤ 0.20 . Those who were underweight had a higher odds of developing DM among HF patients (OR-0.537 95% CI: 0.230-1.257) compared to normal weight patients. HDL and LDL did not show any association with DM. In multivariable analysis, none of the assessed variables had an association with DM at a p-value of ≤ 0.05 after adjusting for age, smoking status, gender, heart attack and CAD.

Characteristic	Categories	Cases (n=143) No. (%)	Controls (n=234) No. (%)	OR ¹	95% CI	p-value	aOR ²	95% CI	p-value
	Normal (18.6–24.9)	86 (60.1)	133 (56.8)	Ref			Ref		
BMI	Underweight (≤18.5)	8 (5.6)	23 (9.8)	0.537	0.230-1.257	0.152	0.578	0.242-1.383	0.218
	Obese (≥30)	49 (34.3)	78 (33.3)	0.971	0.620-1.521	0.9	1.047	0.655-1.672	0.847
Alashal Intaka	No	132(92.3)	216 (92.3)	Ref			Ref		
Alcohol intake	Yes	11(7.7)	18 (7.7)	1.00	0.458-2.183	1.00	1.07	0.476-2.405	0.870
Smalring	No	136 (95.1)	219 (93.6)	Ref			Ref		
Smoking	Yes	7 (4.9)	15 (6.4)	0.751	0.299-1.890	0.544	0.651	0.249-1.701	0.382
	Normal (>1.05)	42 (29.4)	48 (20.5)	Ref			Ref		
HDL	Low (<1.04)	46 (32.2)	57 (24.4)	0.922	0.522- 1.6273	0.78	1.08	0.573-2.040	0.809
	Normal (0-3.34)	64 (44.8)	74 (31.3)	Ref			Ref		
LDL	Borderline (3.35- 4.0)	12 (8.4)	15 (6.4)	0.999	0.672-1.485	0.997	1.278	0.622-2.626	0.504

Table 2: Association between cholesterol level, BMI, Alcohol use and smoking with DM

¹BMI category of overweight was not included because there were no participants that fell into this category.

²OR1 – Crude Odds Ratio,

•

³OR2- Odd ratio adjusted for age, smoking, heart attack, CAD, alcohol use,

Triglycerides and total cholesterol could not be included in the analysis because all the values were within normal

BMI = Body Mass Index, OR=Odds Ratio, CI=Confidence Interval, TCL=Total Cholesterol, LDL=Low Density lipoprotein, HDL=High Density lipoprotein

4.4 Association between cardiovascular complications and DM in HF patients.

Characteristic	Categories	Cases (n=143) No. (%)	Controls (n=234) No. (%)	OR ¹	95% CI	p-value	aOR ²	95% CI	p-value
Heart Attack	No	100 (69.9)	184 (78.6)	Ref			Ref		
neart Attack	Yes	43 (30.1)	50 (21.4)	1.582	0.984-2.544	0.058	1.22	0.652-2.282	0.533
Hunartonsian	No	43 (30.1)	133 (56.8)	Ref			Ref		
nypertension	Yes	100 (69.9)	101 (43.2)	3.062	1.970-4.761	P<0.001	2.782	1.734-4.461	P<0.001
	No Anaemia	128 (89.5)	221 (94.4)	Ref			Ref		Ref
Anaemia	Severe	4 (2.8)	5 (2.1)	1.381	0.364-5.236	0.635	1.68	0.405-7.001	0.473
	Moderate	11 (7.7)	8 (3.4)	2.374	0.931-6.055	0.070	3.10	1.108-8.669	0.031
CAD	No	86 (60.1)	166 (70.9)						
CAD	Yes	57 (39.9)	68 (29.1)	1.618	1.044-2.507	0.031	1.169	0.6577-2.078	0.594
A trial Fibrillation	No	119(83.2)	185 (79.1)	Ref			Ref		Ref
Atrial Fibrillation	Yes	1(0.7)	16 (6.8)	0.097	0.0130-0.742	0.025	0.08	0.0107-0.679	0.02

 Table 3: Association between cardiovascular complications and DM in HF patients

¹BMI category of overweight was not included because there were no participants that fell into this category.

²Triglycerides and Total cholesterol could not be included in the analysis because all the values were within normal

³BMI = Body Mass Index, OR=Odds Ratio, CI=Confidence Interval, LDL=Low Density lipoprotein, HDL=High Density lipoprotein

Table 3 shows the association between DM and cardiovascular complications in HF patients. Hypertension was described as a systolic blood pressure of >140mmHg and or a diastolic blood pressure of >90 mmHg. In the case and control groups, those who had hypertension were 69.9% (n=100) and 43.2% (n=101), respectively. Crude ORs showed that participants with hypertension were three times more likely to have DM compared to those without hypertension (OR-3.06; 95% CI: 1.73 - 4.46). The findings were similar in multivariable analysis, after adjusting for age, BMI, cigarette smoking status, history of heart attack, CAD and alcohol use.

Those who reported to have had heart attack among the respondents 30.01% (n=43) were cases and 21.4% (n=50) were controls. CAD was defined as those who had had a history of coronary bypass graft surgery (CABG), 39.9% (n=57) were cases and 29.1% (n=68) were controls.

In univariable analysis, history of heart attack and CAD were all positively associated with DM but the association was not statistically significant (OR-1.58; 95% CI: 0.984-2.544 and (OR-1.62; 95% CI: 1.044 - 2.507) respectively. The associations were weaker in multivariable analysis (aOR-1.22; 95% CI: 0.652 - 2.282 and (aOR-1.169; 95% CI: 0.666 - 2.208).

Anaemia was categorized into three, no anaemia, severe anemia (<8.0g/dl) and moderate anaemia (8.0 - 10.9 g/dl). In the crude analysis, significant association was observed between moderate anemia and DM (OR -2.374 95% CI: 0.931-6.055). Those who had moderate anaemia had approximately three times the odds of developing DM in multivariable analysis (aOR-3.099; 95% CI: 1.108-8.669).

Atrial fibrillation (AF) as diagnosed on the ECG and Holter as having more than 100 beat per minute (bpm). Among the cases 99.17% (n=119) were diagnosed with AF and 93.53% (n=188) controls had AF. A statistically significant inverse association was seen between DM and AF in crude analysis (OR-0.010; 95% CI: 0.01-0.74). The findings were almost similar in multivariable analysis after adjusting for age, hypertension status and history of peripartum cardiomyopathy.

4.5 Cardiovascular Evaluation among DM and Non-DM patients with HF

Cardiovascular evaluation is usually done on HF patients to evaluate the status of the heart. The association between the tests shown in Table 5 with DM were assessed using logistic regression. An Echocardiogram was done for all participants (both cases and controls).

Positive non-statistically significant associations were observed between DM and having had a Holter or stress echocardiogram (OR -2.05; 95% CI: 0.86-4.88 and OR -1.66; 95% CI: 0.47-5.84, respectively). No association was observed between DM and having had a coronary angiography, CT coronary angiography or EST

Characteristic	Categories	Cases (n=143) No. (%)	Controls (n=234) No. (%)	OR ¹	95% CI	p- value	aOR ²	95% CI	p-value
	No	23 (16.1)	33 (14.1)	Ref			Ref		Ref
ECG	Yes	120 (83.9)	201 (85.9)	0.857	0.480- 1.527	0.6	0.66	0.352- 1.241	0.198
Coronary	No	69 (48.3)	150 (64.1)	Ref			Ref		Ref
Angiogram	Yes	74 (51.7)	84 (35.9)	1.024	0.328- 3.191	0.968	1.645	0.987- 2.743	0.056
CT Coronamy	No	138 (96.5)	226 (96.6)	Ref			Ref		Ref
Angiogram	Yes	5 (3.5)	8 (3.4)	1.024	0.328- 3.192	0.968	0.65	0.199- 2.155	0.488
	No	131 (91.6)	215 (91.9)	Ref			Ref		Ref
EST	Yes	12 (8.4)	19 (8.1)	1.037	0.487- 2.205	0.926	0.88	0.393- 1.983	0.764
Stross	No	138 (96.5)	229 (97.9)						
Echocardiogram	Yes	5 (3.5)	5 (2.1)	1.659	0.471- 5.835	0.43	1.58	0.422- 5.909	0.497
Myocardial	No	138 (96.5)	232 (99.1)	Ref			Ref		Ref
Perfusion Test	Yes	5 (3.5)	2 (0.85)	4.202	0.805- 21.957	0.089	2.752	0.501- 15.108	0.243
	No	131 (91.6)	224 (95.7)						
Holter	Yes	12 (8.4)	10 (4.3)	2.052	0.862- 4.88	0.104	2.01	0.6733- 6.022	0.21

Table 4: Cardiovascular Evaluation.*OR¹ – Crude Odds Ratio, ECG – Electrocardiogram; EST – Exercise Stress Test; CT Coronary

Angiogram =Computed tomography Coronary Angiogram * aOR²- Adjusted Odds Ratio (adjusting for age, heart attack, hypertension, cardiomyopathy)

Among the respondents who had undergone coronary angiogram (CA), 48.25% (n=69) were cases and 64.10% (n=150) were controls. Of the factors assessed in the univariable analysis, Holter (OR-2.05, 95% CI: 0.862-4.88) and Myocardial perfusion test (OR-4.202, 95% CI: 0.805-21.957) were associated with DM among HF patients at P \leq 0.20 (Table 2). In the multivariable analysis, these variables were included for further testing. In the multivariable analysis, after adjusting for age, heart attack, hypertension and cardiomyopathy, myocardial perfusion test (aOR-2.752, 95% CI: 0.501-15.108) and Holter (aOR- 2.01, 95% CI: 0.6733-6.022) did not show any significant association with DM. CA did not have a significant association with DM (aOR-1.024 95% CI: 0.328-3.191).

4.6 Types of Cardiomyopathies associated with DM among HF patients

The study assessed the association between different types of cardiomyopathies with DM. In crude analysis, statistically non-significant positive association between DM and ischemic cardiomyopathy was observed (OR-1.53; 95% CI: 0.99 - 2.36), and an inverse association between DM and non-ischemic cardiomyopathy (OR-0.65; 95% CI: 0.42 - 1.01). In the multivariable analysis, non-ischemic and ischemic cardiomyopathy did not have any significant association with DM at a p-value of <0.05.

An assessment of the association between the different types of non-ischemic cardiomyopathy with DM was also carried out. Among cases 33.6% (n=48) had non-ischemic cardiomyopathy and 43.6% (n= 102) controls had non-ischemic cardiomyopathy. Idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy had a statistically non-significant inverse association with DM in univariable analysis (OR- 0.87; 95% CI: 0.57 – 1.35). The same association was seen in multivariable analysis. Similarly, peripartum cardiomyopathy had a positive association with DM that was statistically significant (OR-0.89; 95% CI: 0.011-0.682). In multivariable analysis, those patients who had peripartum cardiomyopathy had 0.12 (aOR=0.12; 95% CI: 0.0147-0.9944) odds of developing DM compared to those who did not have peripartum cardiomyopathy.

Characteristic	Categories	Cases (n=143) No. (%)	Controls (n=234) No. (%)	OR ¹	95% CI	p-value	aOR ²	95% CI	p- value
Ischaemic	No	48 (33.6)	102 (43.6)	Ref			Ref		Ref
Cardiomyopathy	Yes	95 (66.4)	132 (56.4)	1.529	0.992- 2.357	0.054	1.136	0.713- 1.811	0.589
Non-Ischaemic	No	95 (66.4)	132 (56.4)	Ref		Ref			Ref
Cardiomyopathy	Yes	48 (33.6)	102 (43.6)	0.654	0.424- 1.008	0.054	0.879	0.551- 1.401	0.589
Peripartum	No	142 (99.3)	217 (92.7)	Ref			Ref		Ref
cardiomyopathy	Yes	1(0.7)	17 (7.3)	0.898	0.011- 0.682	0.02	0.121	0.014- 0.994	0.049
Idiopathic Dilated	No	98 (68.5)	153 (65.4)	Ref			Ref		Ref
Cardiomyopathy	Yes	45 (31.5)	81 (34.6)	0.86	0.556- 1.352	0.53	0.93	0.591- 1.492	0.791
Alcoholic Cardiomyopathy	No	143 (100)	232 (99.1)	Ref			Ref		Ref
	Yes	0	2 (0.9)	-		-			-

Table 5: Types of cardiomyopathy associated with DM among HF Patients.

*Alcoholic cardiomyopathy could not be carried out in multivariable analysis because of the small number of participants.

4.7 Current Medications among HF and DM patients

An analysis was carried out to assess the relationship between DM and different classes of drugs used in the management of HF. The findings are presented in Table 6. Factors included in the logistic regression model were hypertension, age, CAD, anaemia, heart attack, ischaemic cardiomyopathy and BMI. In both univariable and multivariable analyses, users of lipid lowering drugs were about five times more likely to have DM compared to non-users (OR- 4.93; 95% CI: 3.11-7.80 and OR- 4.62; 95% CI: 2.63 - 8.12, respectively). Positive but statistically non-significant associations were observed between use of ARB or calcium channel blockers and DM (OR-1.47; 95% CI: 0.84-2.57 and OR-2.14, 95% CI: 0.10- 4.96, respectively). On the other hand, an inverse association was observed between DM and use of spironolactone in both univariable and multivariable analyses (OR-0.61; 95% CI: 0.36 - 1.01 and aOR-0.57; 95% CI: 0.33 - 0.99, respectively). Non-statistically significant inverse associations were also observed between DM and use of diuretics, ACE inhibitors or beta-blockers.

 Table 6: Current drugs for treatment of HF and HTN

Drug class	Categories	Cases (n=143) No. (%)	Controls (n-=234) No. (%)	OR	95% CI	P-Value	aOR	95% CI	P-Value
	No	48 (33.6)	75 (32.1)	Ref	Ref		Ref	Ref	Ref
Diuretics	Yes	95 (66.4)	159 (67.9)	0.933	0.599- 1.453	0.761	1.17	0.725-1.897	0.517
	No	87 (60.8)	133 (56.8)	Ref			Ref		
Ace inhibitor	Yes	56 (39.2)	101 (43.2)	0.847	0.55- 1.295	0.445	0.875	0.562-1.363	0.555
ARB	No	116 (81.1)	202 (86.3)	Ref			Ref		
	Yes	27 (18.9)	32 (13.7)	1.469	0.838- 2.574	0.179	1.103	0.605-2.010	0.748
Calcium	No	127 (88.8)	221 (94.4)						
Channel Blocker	Yes	16 (11.2)	13 (5.6)	2.141	0.997- 4.956	0.051	1.629	0.713-3.728	0.247
	No	31 (21.7)	48 (20.5)						
Beta Blockers	Yes	112 (78.3)	186 (79.5)	0.932	0.561- 1.551	0.787	1.199	0.698-2.061	0.511
G · · · · · · · ·	No	116 (81.1)	169 (72.2)						
Spironolactone	Yes	27 (18.9)	65 (27.8)	0.605	0.364- 1.005	0.052	0.572	0.329-0.994	0.047
	No	37 (25.9)	148 (63.2)						
Lipid Lowering	Yes	106 (74.1)	86 (36.8)	4.93	3.11- 7.802	0.00	4.619	2.629-8.116	< 0.001

*ARB=Angiotensin Receptor Blocker, ACE Inhibitor=Angiotensin-converting-enzyme inhibitor.

¹OR- Crude Odds Ratio
²CI -Confidence Interval.
³ aOR- Adjusted Odds Ratio (age, heart attack, hypertension)

51

In the drug class for HF, most patients were put on Sacubitril Valsartan 23.7% (n=34) and among the control group; there were 26.07% (n=61). No association was observed between Sacubitril valsartan and DM (OR-0.91; 95% CI – 0.56-1.48).

Variable	Categories	Cases (n=143) No. (%)	Controls (n=234) No. (%)	OR ¹	95% CI	p-value
Isosorbide Mononitrate	No	139 (97)	230 (98)	Ref		
	Yes	4 (2.8)	4 (1.7)	1.65	0.407 - 6.722	0.481
Inchase dine	No	136 (95)	211 (90)	Ref		
Ivabradine	Yes	7 (4.9)	23 (9.8)	0.47	0.197 – 1.131	0.092
Sacubitril Valsartan	No	109 (76)	173 (74)	Ref		
	Yes	34 (24)	61 (26)	0.88	0.53 - 1.47	0.619

Table 7: Heart failure drug class

Isosorbide Mononitrate and Ivabradine showed a non-statistical positive association with DM (OR-1.65; 95% CI – 0.30 - 9.02) and (OR-0.47; 95% CI – 0.197 - 1.131). In multivariable analysis, the findings did not change after adjusting for age, hypertension and heart attack, (aOR-1.36; 95% CI – 0.316 - 5.195). In multivariable analysis after adjusting for hypertension and heart attack, Ivabradine did not show any association with DM (aOR-0.70, 95% CI: 0.273 - 1.786).

The model had a good fit (P=0.2107).

CHAPTER FIVE

DISCUSSION

5.1 Introduction

A summary of findings and conclusions in line with the objectives of the study has been provided in this chapter. It also provides key contributions of the study to knowledge, as informed by the findings. A comparison between our results and other authors' findings are made in order to understand their similarities and differences.

5.2.1 Discussion

In the whole study group of patients with and without DM, we found the most common ischemic etiology among these group of patients was peripartum cardiomyopathy with 1 (0.7%) of the cases and 17 (7.3%) of the controls had peripartum cardiomyopathy. Non-ischemic cardiomyopathy showed to be a significant predictor of DM among HF patients with those who have peripartum cardiomyopathy having higher odds of developing DM (aOR-0.12 95% CI: 0.0147-0.9944). Peripartum cardiomyopathy (PPCM) was also found to be significantly associated with DM in a population-based cohort study of women with a birth of at least one live in Canada and Korea. The study suggested the presence of PPCM and its association with DM was due to confounding factors such as vascular risk factors such as hypertension during pregnancy (71,72)

Hypertension has been noted to be a common comorbidity in type two diabetics. Its prevalence was said to be higher in type 2 diabetic patients than those without and was described as those patients who had a systolic blood pressure of \geq 140 mmHg or diastolic blood pressure of \geq 90 mmHg (54). In logistic regression, association between DM and hypertension was statistically significant (aOR-2.782; 95% CI: 1.734-4.461). This same association was seen in a study by Passarella, et. al who noted that the occurrence of hypertension in DM patients increases their likelihood of developing HF and CVD. An article by Vasilis et al revealed that 16% out of the 46% of the study subjects who had DM were all hypertensive indicating an increased risk of developing hypertension among DM patients (73).

AF is a rising global burden and has had significant public health implications. Patients who have stroke and HF experience a higher chance of morbidity due to AF as well as increased mortality. In the global burden of disease study of 2010, a systematic review of epidemiological data revealed that individuals with higher risk of developing AF were in the older age group (74). A population-based study revealing evidence of an increased prevalence of AF in the general population supported this. DM is an established risk factor for AF and has been reported to be associated with a higher chance of new onset AF. In our study, those who had DM had a higher odds of developing AF compared to those who did not have (aOR- 0.08, 95% CI: 0.011-0.68) These results were supported by a nation-wide population-based cohort study carried out in Korea for 7 years, revealing a higher risk of AF among type 2 diabetics patients (HR 1.1695% CI 1.12 - 1.20) (75).

A meta-analysis of Cohort and case control studies revealed a 40% greater risk of occurrence of new onset AF among type 2 DM patients compared to those without (76). In a Swedish National diabetes registry, which included 421,855 patients with type 2 diabetes and 2,131,223 controls, 35% of the cases had a bigger risk of AF compared to the controls (55).

Ischemic cardiomyopathy did not have a strong association with DM among HF patients. This varied across sex and ethnicity. The odds of developing ischemic cardiomyopathy among DM patients was low and therefore showed a non-statistically significant association with DM (aOR -1.137, 95% CI: 0.713- 1.812). Ischemic etiology (ischemic cardiomyopathy) was also reported by Adam C Powel et al. in a review of patients who had undergone CRT-D and were admitted for HF between February of 2013 and February of 2014 and found 64.3% of 1303 patients had ischemic etiology (P-0.02), which is similar to the findings of this study (77). Ischemic events can range from cardiomyopathy to heart attack in this group of patients.

Patients who have DM, have a higher likelihood of developing macrovascular complications compared to those who do not have DM. Macrovascular complication include MI and stroke. DM is a known risk factor for acute myocardial infarction (AMI) and therefore majority of patients who have DM will eventually have AMI. In our study AMI was defined as having heart attack and out of the 377 participants, 43 (30.07%) of the cases had had previous heart attack and 50 (21.37%) of the controls had heart attack. There was no association between heart attack and DM in the multivariable analysis (aOR-1.22, 95% CI: 0.562- 2.282). However, in the Framingham study, DM patients had a two to four times greater risk of

developing AMI (78). The FRagmin during Instability in Coronary artery disease (FRISC) II trial also observed positive association between heart attack and DM (OR-3.12, 95% CI: 2.09 - 4.66) (Norhammar et al., 2004). In this regard, the lack of statistically significant association in our study could be attributed to the small sample size and choice of study design as most of the studies conducted were population-based studies and clinical trials, however, the direction of effect was the same as that of the other studies.

Smoking status and the development of DM has been a controversial subject as other studies find an association and others do not. In our study, there was no association of smoking status with DM among patients who were smoking (OR-0.751; 95% CI: 0.299-1.890) modifying the relationship between HF and DM. However, in a cohort study to determine the relationship of cigarette smoking, alcohol use and risk of developing DM among men who were followed up for 6 years. The study revealed current cigarette smoking doubles the risk of diabetes among healthy population of men (42).

Obesity is the leading cause of type 2 DM. Individuals who have a higher BMI have a higher risk of developing DM and HF. Studies such as the Swedish Obese Subjects (SOS) showed that among patients who underwent a bariatric surgery for weight loss there was a significant reduction in insulin levels, which influenced significantly their clinical outcome. In our study, we however, determined that those who were defined to be obese did not have an association with DM (aOR 1.047 95% CI 0.655- 1.672) after adjusting for age, ethnicity and alcohol intake. In another study in Taiwan those who were termed to be underweight, where patients were followed up for one year to ascertain the relationship between low BMI and type 2 diabetes and results were significant (79). This association can be attributed to reverse causality, because one of the components of management of DM is to reduce weight.

Alcohol use in our study and its association with DM was not statistically significant (OR-1.00, 95% CI: 0.458- 2.183) while in other studies, it has been noted that alcohol consumption in large amounts has resulted in higher incidence of DM due to poor glycemic control (80). However, the relationship between DM and alcohol use is a complex subject and therefore studies differ in the outcomes and this makes it difficult to compare results across studies (80). It has been stated in an article by Albert Van de Wiel, that light to moderate alcohol intake may lower the incidence of type 2 DM while those who are considered as heavy drinkers have a higher chance of developing DM and therefore indicating a dose response relationship (81). However, this association cannot be ascertained in this study as their diabetic status might have led to lifestyle modification.

Patients who have diabetes have a higher chance of developing cardiovascular complication such as HF and heart attack. DM alone can promote myocardial damage even in the absence of hypertension and valvular ischemic heart diseases. This condition has been referred to as diabetic cardiomyopathy (82). DM has been known to be the major cause of accelerated atherogenesis and atherothrombosis observed in population studies such as the Danish population-based study on 3.3 million people indicating that patients without a history of CAD had the same 5-year cardiovascular mortality as non-DM with a history of MI (83). It is therefore advisable for patients who have DM to undergo regular cardiovascular evaluation in order to curb adverse outcomes. In this case, cardiovascular evaluation encompassed an array of tests done on HF patients such as coronary angiogram, stress echocardiogram, myocardial perfusion tests, ECG and CT-Angiogram. Coronary angiogram, which aids in the diagnosis of CHD among patients who are diabetic, did not have any association with DM (OR- 1.024, 95% CI: 0.328-3.191). However, an association was seen in a cohort study by Jorgensen et al who in his paper on the trends in pharmacotherapy, comorbidities and demographics in patients referred for CA in Sweden showed an increase in the number of CA done on diabetes patients (84). Medical management of HF patients with reduced ejection fraction protects them from adverse cardiovascular outcome. Current guidelines strongly recommend HF patients be treated with multiple medications proven to improve clinical outcomes. The target dose and drug classes typically used for HF with reduced ejection fraction is, ACEI, Sacubitril /valsartan, beta blockers, angiotensin receptor blocker (ARBs) have recently set out to provide additional morbidity and mortality reduction over other drug classes such as Enalapril (85).

Results revealed that out of the 143 cases, 34 (2.8%) patients were using Sacubitril valsartan that was not statistically associated with DM. Beta-blockers, calcium channel blockers and ARB had a positive association with DM in the univariable analysis. In the multivariable analysis, these drugs did not have any significant association with DM. The percentage of patients getting the target dose were ACEi (OR=0.847), Beta-blocker (OR=0.93), and sacubitril/valsartan (OR=0.88). None of the above medication showed any association with the occurrence of DM. In a randomized control studies, treatment of HF with high dose Lisinopril resulted in a reduction of mortality and HF hospitalization among type 2 diabetes

patients in the Assessment of Treatment with Lisinopril and Survival in heart failure (ATLAS) trial. Also, in a meta-analysis of CIBIS-2, MERIT-HF and COPERNICUS, patients with type 2 DM (n = 1883) had reduced mortality when treated with beta-blockers (86).

Strengths and limitations of the study

Our study is subject to a number of limitations. First, the sample was from one hospital and population and therefore the results cannot be conclusive or indicate what is in the wider population. Second, this being a case control study, there was the risk of some biases. Information sort from the patient was limiting and therefore with the use of EDMS, we were able to get medical information of the patients. Matching of cases and controls allowed us to control for potential confounders from the design to the analysis stage. Some key demographic data was still missing from the questionnaire such as duration of diabetes, which was an important determinant on the occurrence of HF in this group of patients, number of units of alcohol intake, and missing cholesterol values. Fourth, the study also could not control for other complications such as chronic kidney disease and cancer, which might have led to development of HF. These data were not collected as we were looking at cardiovascular complications and associations with DM. Fifth, there was the risk of selection bias, which was reduced by having both controls and cases from the same hospital with similar referral patterns. Training of research assistant on how to carry out the interview minimized interviewer bias. The study design enabled us to show the association of risk factors among HF patients. Statistically they were not significant but a positive association was seen and therefore it calls for studies to be done with a bigger population and sample size.

CHAPTER SIX

6.1 Conclusion

Hypertension being a major complication of DM showed significant statistical association with DM in our study. DM patients experience increased peripheral artery resistance caused by vascular remodeling and increased body fluid volume associated with insulin resistance-induced hyperinsulinemia and hyperglycemia. Both of these elevate systemic blood pressure. Uncontrolled sugars for a long period of time increases the risk of developing hypertension. Therefore, glycemic control among this group of patients is vital. Our results are consistent with a study by Passarella et al who also noted an increased risk of developing HTN among DM patients (42).

Other positive correlation with DM was dyslipidemia among these patients. High cholesterol values intensifies the likelihood of occurrence of DM in patients with HF. The association of high cholesterol values was also seen in our study with 13% (n=19) of the cases and 7.3% (n=17) of controls exhibiting high TCL. MI is a cardiovascular complication among DM patients and they are at risk of developing MI compared to those without as seen in our study and other studies done across the world. Patients with DM need to undergo regular cardiac evaluation as MI can silently occur.

Ischemic events are common among DM patients. In our study, we observed that a majority of these patients had non-ischemic cardiomyopathy. This was however noted in other studies where non-ischemic cardiomyopathy is the most common complication among these groups of patients especially diabetic cardiomyopathy, dilated cardiomyopathy and peripartum cardiomyopathy. Risk factors that play a vital role in the onset of DM are weight, hypertension, ethnicity and dyslipidemia. Medical management of HF with reduced ejection fraction should be with multiple medications, which improves their cardiovascular outcomes as compared with one class of drugs. Therefore, from our findings, DM is associated with development of complication such as hypertension and heart attack and therefore, healthcare practitioners should approach treatment of these patients from a multifactorial point in order to lower the mortality and morbidity of these patients due to cardiovascular outcomes. Thus, in future, studies on the risk factors for DM in HF patients should be carried out with a larger

population to look into the association of DM and the specific risk factors to improve the management of HF patients.

6.2 Recommendations

- 1. Further investigation to be carried out with a larger population in order to determine the strength of association of the risk factors for DM with HF.
- 2. Regular screening and lifestyle modification of HF patients known to exhibit risk factors such as obesity, alcohol intake, and smoking for DM should be encouraged.
- 3. In our study, we did not factor in chronic kidney disease as a diabetes complication and therefore further association study can be carried out with this in mind.
- 4. In our study, we did not factor in cancer as a factor that can lead to development of DM among cancer patients and therefore an association study can be carried out with this in mind.
- 5. The duration of diabetes should be factored in and therefore further studies should be carried out with this in mind
- 6. Screening for heart attack should be done among HF patients who have DM, as they are two to three times more likely to develop ischemic events compared to those who do not have DM.

REFERENCES

- 1. Ponikowski P, Anker SD, AlHabib KF, Cowie MR, Force TL, Hu S, et al. Heart failure: preventing disease and death worldwide. ESC Heart Fail. 2014;1(1):4–25.
- Jensen MD, Ryan DH, Apovian CM, Ard JD, Comuzzie AG, Donato KA, et al. AHA / ACC / TOS Prevention Guideline 2013 AHA / ACC / TOS Guideline for the Management of Overweight and Obesity in Adults A Report of the American College of Cardiology / American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines and The Obesity Societ. 2014;102–38.
- 3. Hfa A, Voors, Adriaan A, Stefan D Anker, John G F Cleland AJSC, Harjola, Veli-pekka, Volkmar Falk EAJ, Uk PN, Germany BP, Uk JPR, et al. 2016 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure The Task Force for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) Developed with the special contribution. 2016;2129–200.
- Paul Ngugi, Eva Njenga, Eva Muchemi, Kirtida Acharya LW. National Clinical Guidelines for the Management of Diabetes Mellitus. 2010;
- Ro GMC. Comorbidities Heart Failure in Patients with Diabetes Mellitus Heart Failure in Diabetes Mellitus. 2017;52–5.
- 6. Danaei G, Finucane MM, Lu Y, Singh GM, Cowan MJ, Paciorek CJ, et al. National, regional, and global trends in fasting plasma glucose and diabetes prevalence since 1980: systematic analysis of health examination surveys and epidemiological studies with 370 country-years and 2 · 7 million participants. The Lancet. 1980;378(9785):31–40.
- 7. N. Unwin, D. Whiting, L. Guariguata, G. Ghyoot, and D. Gan Eds. Idf diabetes atlas. 2017;
- Johansson I, Edner M, Norhammar A. Prognostic Implications of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus in Ischemic and Nonischemic Heart Failure. 2016;68(13).

- Alebel A, Wondemagegn AT, Tesema C, Kibret GD, Wagnew F, Petrucka P, et al. Prevalence of diabetes mellitus among tuberculosis patients in Sub-Saharan Africa : a systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. 2019;1–10.
- Zhang P, Zhang X, Brown J, Vistisen D, Sicree R, Shaw J, et al. Global healthcare expenditure on diabetes for 2010 and 2030. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2010;87(3):293–301.
- Mbanya JCN, Motala AA, Sobngwi E, Assah FK, Enoru ST. Diabetes in sub-Saharan Africa. The Lancet. 2010;375(9733):2254–66.
- 12. Shaw JE, Sicree RA, Zimmet PZ. and Clinical Practice Global estimates of the prevalence of diabetes for 2010 and 2030. 2010;87:4–14.
- 13. Jessup M, Brozena S. Heart Failure. 2007;2007–18.
- Mozaffarian D, Benjamin EJ, Go AS, Arnett DK, Blaha MJ, Cushman M, et al. AHA Statistical Update Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics — 2016 Update A Report From the American Heart Association WRITING GROUP MEMBERS. 2016. 38–360 p.
- 15. Hassanein M, Abdelhamid M, Ibrahim B, Sobhy M, Nasr G, Aboleineen MW, et al. Gender differences in Egyptian patients hospitalized with heart failure: insights from the European Society of Cardiology Heart Failure Long-Term Registry. 2018;(September):1159–64.
- Mota T, Morais H, Matias F, Sousa D. Prevalence of chronic heart failure in Southwestern Europe : the EPICA study. 2002;4:531–9.
- 17. Al-shamiri MQ. Heart Failure in the Middle East. 2013;174–8.
- Kalogeropoulos A. Epidemiology of Incident Heart Failure in a Contemporary Elderly Cohort. 2009;169(7):708–15.

- Gardin JM, Arynchyn A, Lewis CE, Williams OD, Ph D, Hulley SB. Racial Differences in Incident Heart Failure among Young Adults. 2009;1179–90.
- Thomas MC. Type 2 Diabetes and Heart Failure : Challenges and Solutions. 2016;249–55.
- Cecilia C. Low Wang, Connie N. Hess, William R. Hiatt ABG. Atherosclerotic Cardiovascular Diseases and Heart Failure in Type 2 Diabetes-Mechanisms, Management, and clinical considerations. 2017;133(24):2459–502.
- 22. Schernthaner G, Cahn A, Raz I. Is the Use of DPP-4 Inhibitors Associated With an Increased Risk for Heart Failure ? Lessons From. 2016;39(August):210–8.
- Swan JW, Anker SD, Walton C, Godsland IANF, Clark AL, Leyva F, et al. Insulin Resistance in Chronic Heart Failure : Relation to Severity and Etiology of Heart Failure. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1997;30(2):527–32.
- 24. Shoko Maru D, Gary G. Koch P, Monika Stender D, Douglas Clark, MBA Laura Gibowski M, Hans Petri, MD P, Alice D. White P, et al. Antidiabetic Drugs and Heart Failure Risk in Patients With Type 2 Diabetes in. 2005;(November 2003).
- 25. Packer M. Heart Failure: The Most Important, Preventable, and Treatable Cardiovascular Complication of Type 2 Diabetes. 2018;41(January):2017–9.
- 26. Kengne AP. Heart failure in sub-Saharan Africa: A literature review with emphasis on individuals with diabetes. 2008;4(1):123–30.
- Amare H, Hamza L, Asefa H. Malnutrition and associated factors among heart failure patients on follow up at Jimma university specialized hospital, Ethiopia. BMC Cardiovasc Disord. 2015;1–6.
- Rao M, Xavier D, Devi P, Sigamani A, Faruqui A, Gupta R, et al. Prevalence, treatments and outcomes of coronary artery disease in Indians: A systematic review. Indian Heart J [Internet]. 2015;67(4):302–10. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ihj.2015.05.003

- Baena-Díez JM, Peñafiel J, Subirana I, Ramos R, Elosua R, Marín-Ibañez A, et al. Risk of cause-specific death in individuals with diabetes: A competing risks analysis. Diabetes Care. 2016;39(11):1987–95.
- 30. Maron BJ, Towbin JA, Thiene G, Antzelevitch C, Corrado D, Arnett D, et al. Contemporary Definitions and Classification of the Cardiomyopathies An American Heart Association Scientific Statement From the Council on Clinical Cardiology, Heart Failure and Transplantation Committee; Quality of Care and Outcomes Research and Functi. 2006;
- Sugrue D. Dilated cardiomyopathy: clinical aspects. Curr Opin Cardiol [Internet].
 1988;3(3). Available from: https://journals.lww.com/cocardiology/Fulltext/1988/05000/Dilated_cardiomyopathy_clinical_aspects.12.as px
- Christopher G. Scott, Aaron M HHC. The Development of Heart Failure in Patients with Diabetes Mellitus and Preclinical Diastolic Dysfunction: A Population Based Study. 2014;55(4).
- Heiko Bugger; E. Dale Abel. Molecular mechanisms of diabetic cardiomyopathy. 2015;57(4):660–71.
- Bax, Jeroen J., Pieter van der Bijl, Victoria Delgado, Bootsma M. Risk Stratification of Genetic, Dilated Cardiomyopathies Associated With Neuromuscular Disorders. 2018;2514–27.
- 35. Yasso CM, Desouza T, Cappola TP, Mazzarotto F, Sc M, Cook SA, et al. Shared Genetic Predisposition in Peripartum and Dilated Cardiomyopathies. 2016;233– 41.
- Lind Marcus, Svensson Ann-Marie KM, Gudbjörnsdottir Soffia, Pivodic Aldina WH, Dahlqvist Sofia CM and RA. Glycemic Control and Excess Mortality in Type 1 Diabetes. 2014;
- 37. Fuchs FD, Procopiou M. Correspondence The ADVANCE trial. 2008;25–6.

- Lee SJ, Ha KH, Lee JH, Lee H, Kim DJ, Id CK. Second-line glucose-lowering drugs added to metformin and the risk of hospitalization for heart failure : A nationwide cohort study. 2019;76:1–10.
- Braunwald E, Steg PG, Davidson J, Hirshberg B, Ohman P, Frederich R, et al. Saxagliptin and Cardiovascular Outcomes in Patients with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. 2013;1317–26.
- 40. Josse R, Kaufman KD, Koglin J, Korn S, Lachin JM, Sc D, et al. Effect of Sitagliptin on Cardiovascular Outcomes in Type 2 Diabetes. 2015;
- Fitchett D, Bluhmki E, Ph D, Hantel S, Ph D, Mattheus M, et al. Empagliflozin, Cardiovascular Outcomes, and Mortality in Type 2 Diabetes. 2015;2117–28.
- 42. Passarella P, Kiseleva TA, Valeeva F v, Gosmanov AR. Hypertension management in diabetes. 2018;218–24.
- Butler J, Casey DE, Drazner MH, Fonarow GC, Geraci SA, Horwich T, et al. 2013 ACCF / AHA Guideline for the Management of Heart Failure. JAC. 2013;62(16):e147–239.
- Bozkurt B, Aguilar D, Deswal A, Dunbar SB, Francis GS, Horwich T, et al. Contributory Risk and Management of Comorbidities of Hypertension, Obesity, Diabetes Mellitus, Hyperlipidemia, and Metabolic Syndrome in Chronic Heart Failure. 2016. 535–578 p.
- Connor A. Emdin, Kazem Rahimi, Bruce Neal TC, Vlado Perkovic AP. Blood Pressure Lowering in Type 2 Diabetes A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. 2015;313(6):603–15.
- Triposkiadis Filippos, Karayannis George, Giamouzis Grigorios, Skoularigis John LG and BJ. The Sympathetic Nervous System in Heart Failure. JAC. 2009;54(19):1747–62.
- 47. Clifford J. Bailey and Robert C. Turner. Metformin. 1996;574–9.

- João Pedro Ferreira M, PhD*, Kevin Duarte Ms, John J.V. McMurray M, PhD, Bertram Pitt M, et al. Data-Driven Approach to Identify Subgroups. 2018;(July):1–12.
- 49. Abraham WT, Dickstein K, Ph D, Chiang Y, Ph D, Shao Q, et al. Aliskiren, Enalapril, or Aliskiren and Enalapril in Heart Failure. 2016;1521–32.
- 50. Atlas S. The Renin-Angiotensin Aldosterone System: Pathophysiological Role and Pharmacologic Inhibition. 2007;13(8).
- 51. Carr AA, Kowey PR, Devereux RB, Brenner BM, Dahlöf B, Ibsen H, et al. Hospitalizations for New Heart Failure Among Subjects With Diabetes Mellitus in the RENAAL and LIFE Studies. 2005;
- Evans GW, Byington RP, David C, Grimm RH, Cutler JA, Simons-morton DG, et al. Effects of Intensive Blood-Pressure Control in Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. 2010;1575–85.
- 53. Yang X, Ma RC, So W yee, Kong AP, Ko GT, Ho C shun, et al. Development and validation of a risk score for hospitalization for heart failure in patients with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. 2008;0(5):5–12.
- 54. Dennison-himmelfarb C, Handler J, Lackland DT. 2014 Evidence-Based Guideline for the Management of High Blood Pressure in Adults Report From the Panel Members Appointed to the Eighth Joint National Committee (JNC 8). 2014;1097(5):507–20.
- 55. Seyed Ahmadi S, Svensson AM, Pivodic A, Rosengren A, Lind M. Risk of atrial fibrillation in persons with type 2 diabetes and the excess risk in relation to glycaemic control and renal function: A Swedish cohort study. Cardiovasc Diabetol [Internet]. 2020;19(1):1–12. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12933-019-0983-1
- Alpert W. Cardiovascular Effects of Intensive Lifestyle Intervention in Type 2 Diabetes. 2013;145–54.

- 57. Stephan RE and OR. NEPHROPATHY IN PATIENTS WITH TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS. 1999;1127–33.
- Whisnant JP. Morbidity and mortality in patients with stroke. Trans Assoc Life Insur Med Dir Am. 1980;63:86–95.
- 59. Thomas MC, Cooper ME, Rossing K, Parving HH. Anaemia in diabetes: Is there a rationale to TREAT? Diabetologia. 2006;49(6):1151–7.
- 60. Büyükbeşe MA. Complications of diabetes: Chronic kidney disease (CKD) and diabetic nephropathy. Journal of the Pancreas. 2014;15(5):537.
- 61. Jurkovitz CT, Qiu Y, Wang C, Gilbertson DT, Brown WW. The Kidney Early Evaluation Program (KEEP): Program Design and Demographic Characteristics of the Population. 2008;51(4).
- Brad C.Astor, Muntner Paul, Adeera Levin, Eustace A. Joseph CJ. Association of Kidney Function With Anemia. 2002;162:1401–8.
- Bossman R. Deborah, Winkler S. Andrea, Marsden T. Joanne, Macdougall C. Iain WJP. Occurs Early in Diabetic Nephropathy. 2001;24(3).
- 64. Koppes LLJ, Dekker JM, Hendriks HFJ, Bouter LM, Heine RJ. Moderate Alcohol Consumption Lowers the Risk of Type 2 Diabetes A meta-analysis of prospective observational studies From the. 2005.
- 65. Willi C, Bodenmann P, Ghali WA, Faris PD, Cornuz J. Active Smoking and the Risk of Type 2 Diabetes A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis [Internet]. USA; 2007 Dec. Available from: http://jama.jamanetwork.com/
- 66. Shi L, Shu XO, Li H, Cai H, Liu Q, Zheng W, et al. Physical activity, smoking, and alcohol consumption in association with incidence of type 2 diabetes among middle-aged and elderly Chinese men. PLoS One. 2013 Nov 4;8(11).

- 67. Boman K, Olofsson M, Törnblom M, Levine A, Castelo-branco A, Schlienger R, et al. Epidemiology of heart failure and trends in diagnostic work-up: a retrospective, population-based cohort study in Sweden. 2019;231–44.
- Kenny HC, Abel ED. Heart Failure in Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus: Impact of Glucose Lowering Agents, Heart Failure Therapies and Novel Therapeutic Strategies. 2020;124(1):319–56.
- 69. Gemma Figtree. EFFECTS OF CANAGLIFLOZIN ON HEART FAILURE OUTCOMES WITH AND WITHOUT PRESERVED. 2019;73(9):2019.
- Roger VL, Mph MD. Risk Factors for Heart Failure: A Population-Based Case-Control Study. 2010;122(11):1023–8.
- Dhesi S, Savu A, Ezekowitz JA, Kaul P. Association Between Diabetes During Pregnancy and Peripartum Cardiomyopathy: A Population-Level Analysis of 309,825 Women. Canadian Journal of Cardiology. 2017 Jul 1;33(7):911–7.
- 72. Lee S, Cho GJ, Park GU, Kim LY, Lee TS, Kim DY, et al. Incidence, Risk Factors, and Clinical Characteristics of Peripartum Cardiomyopathy in South Korea. Circ Heart Fail. 2018 Apr 1;11(4).
- Tsimihodimos V, Gonzalez-villalpando C, Meigs JB, Ferrannini E. Coprediction and Time Trajectories. 2018;1–7.
- Chugh SS, Havmoeller R, Narayanan K, Kim Y hoon, Jr JHM, Zheng Z jie. Worldwide Epidemiology of Atrial Fibrillation: A Global Burden of Disease 2010 Study. 2014;129(8):837–47.
- 75. Lee HJ, Choi EK, Han K do, Kim DH, Lee E, Lee SR, et al. High variability in bodyweight is associated with an increased risk of atrial fibrillation in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: a nationwide cohort study. Cardiovasc Diabetol. 2020;1–10.
- 76. Tanaka H, Tatsumi K, Matsuzoe H, Soga F, Matsumoto K, Hirata K ichi. Association of type 2 diabetes mellitus with the development of new-onset atrial

fibrillation in patients with non-ischemic dilated cardiomyopathy: impact of SGLT2 inhibitors. International Journal of Cardiovascular Imaging [Internet]. 2021;37(4):1333–41. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10554-020-02122-x

- 77. Powell AC, Rogstad TL, Deshmukh UU, Price SE, Simmons JD. An exploration of the association between ischemic etiology and the likelihood of heart failure hospitalization following cardiac resynchronization therapy. Clin Cardiol. 2017 Nov 1;40(11):1090–4.
- Vasilescu R, Ifrim S, Ionescu-Tirgoviste C. Relationship between plasma adipokines, inflammation, insulin resistance and subclinical atherosclerosis in newly diagnosed type 2 diabetes. J Diabetes Mellitus. 2011;01(02):17–25.
- Tsai T cheng, Lee C hung, Cheng B chung, Kung C te. Body Mass Index Mortality Relationship in Severe Hypoglycemic Patients With Type 2 Diabetes. 2015;349(3):192–8.
- 80. Engler PA, Ramsey SE, Smith RJ. Alcohol use of diabetes patients: The need for assessment and intervention. Acta Diabetol. 2013;50(2):93–9.
- van de Wiel A. Diabetes mellitus ad alchohol. Diabetes Metab Res Rev. 2004;20(4):263–7.
- Suran D, Sinkovic A, Naji F. Tissue Doppler imaging is a sensitive echocardiographic technique to detect subclinical systolic and diastolic dysfunction of both ventricles in type 1 diabetes mellitus. BMC Cardiovasc Disord. 2016;1–10.
- Roffi M, Angiolillo DJ, Kappetein AP. Clinical update Current concepts on coronary revascularization in diabetic patients Diabetes-associated. 2011;2748– 57.
- 84. Jørgensen ME, Andersson C, Olsen A marie S, Juel K, Mortensen PE, Jørgensen E, et al. Danish trends in pharmacotherapy , comorbidities , and demographics in

patients referred for coronary angiography: what changed during a decade? †. 2015;(June).

- Albert NM, Butler J, Hernandez AF, Mccague K, Williams FB, Devore AD, et al. Target Doses of Heart Failure Medical Therapy and Blood Pressure. 2018;
- 86. Shekelle PG, Rich MW, Morton SC, Atkinson CSW, Tu W, Maglione M, et al. Efficacy of Angiotensin-Converting Enzyme Inhibitors and Beta-Blockers in the Management of Left Ventricular Systolic Dysfunction According to Race, Gender, and Diabetic Status A Meta-Analysis of Major Clinical Trials. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2003;41(9):1529–38.

APPENDICES

RISK FACTORS FOR DIABETES MELLITUS IN HEART FAILURES/N_____

Date	e of Birth:// Gender: Male [] Female []
Tele	ephone No:Email:
VIT	TALS
Bloc	od Pressure: Height: Current weight:
Wei	ght at 18, Weight before HF diagnosis
Wai	st Circumference BMI:
1. v	What is your ethnicity? White [] Indian [] Pakistani [] Bangladesh [] Black African []
(Other Asian [] Not Stated []
2.	What is your highest level of education?
	Primary [] Secondary [] University [] Higher Diploma []
	Certificate [] Post Graduate []
3.	Do you smoke? YES [] NO []
	If Yes, How many sticks per day?
	Less than 10 [] 10-19 [] Above 20 []
4.	Do you take alcohol?
•	Yes [] No []
5.	Have you had a heart attack?
	Yes [] No []
- 6. What was your HbA1c level when you were diagnosed with Diabetes mellitus?
 7-10 [] 11-13 [] 14-15 [] Above 15 []
- 7. What was your haemoglobin level?
 7-10 [] 11-13 [] 14-15 [] Above 15 []
- Are you on blood pressure medicine?
 Yes [] No []
- 9. What are you current medications? (Tick all that apply)
 Ace Inhibitor [] ARB [] Beta Blocker [] Diuretics [] Anti-Coagulants []
 Insulin [] Metformin [] DPP4i [] SGLT2 inhibitor []
 Salfonylurea [] Lipid Lowering Agents []
- 10. Are you being treated for coronary artery disease?Yes [] No []
- 11.What was your haemoglobin level at the time of heart failure diagnosis?7-9 []10-11 []12-13 []14-15 []Above 15 []
- 12. What is your cholesterol level during diagnosis of heart failure? HDL [] LDL [] Total cholesterol []
- 13. What test has been done for cardiovascular evaluation?

 Coronary Angiography []
 CT Coronary Angiography []
 EST []

 Stress Echocardiogram []
 Myocardial perfusion test []
- 14. What type of cardiomyopathy were you diagnosed with?
 Ischemic cardiomyopathy [] Non-ischemic cardiomyopathy []
- 15. If non-ischemic which of the following:

Alcoholic cardiomyopathy []	Peripartum cardiom	yopathy []
anthracycline related []	Takotsubo []	idiopathic dilated [] Other []

16. Was an ECG done at the time of heart failure diagnosis?Yes [] No []

If yes, what was the rhythm?

Sinus [] Atrial Fibrillation [] Other []

Appendix II: Participant Information and Consent Form

Title of Study: Risk Factors for Diabetes Mellitus in Heart Failure Patients
Principal Investigator: Caroline Cherotich Mutai
Postgraduate Student
School of Public Health

University of Nairobi

Introduction:

My name is Caroline Cherotich Mutai, a masters student in the School of Public Health, College of Health Sciences, University of Nairobi. I am conducting a study about the risk factors for diabetes mellitus in heart failure patients. I would like to invite you to participate in this study which will give insight into the various risk factors associated with diabetes mellitus among heart failure patients. It is therefore, very important that you understand the following general principles which will apply to all participants in our study:

- 17. Your decision to participate is entirely voluntary.
- 18. You

maywithdrawfromthestudyatanytimewithoutnecessarilygivingareasonforyourwith drawal.

- 19. Refusal to participate in the research will not affect the services you are entitled to in this health facility or other facilities.
- 20. After you have read/listened to the explanation, please feel free to ask me any questions that will allow you to clearly understand the nature of the study.
- 21. All information obtained from this study will remain confidential and your privacy will be upheld. Identification will be by number only; no names will be used in this study or in its future publications.
- 22. We will give you a copy of this form for your records.

May I continue? YES / NO

What is this study about?

The researcher listed above are interviewing individuals who have heart failure and Diabetes Mellitus. The purpose of the interview is to find out the risk factors for diabetes mellitus in heart failure patients. Participants in this research study will be asked questions about their medical history. Participants will also have the choice to undergo tests such as blood pressure taking and measurement of their weight and height.

There will be approximately 376 participants in this study randomly chosen. We are asking for your consent to consider participating in this study.

What will happen if you decide to be in this research study?

If you agree to participate in this study, the following things will happen:

A trained interviewer in a private area where you feel comfortable will interview you.

The interview will last approximately 15 minutes. The interview will cover topics such as demographic; age, phone number, date of birth and sex, family history, education level, ethnicity and medical history.

After the interview is over we may wish to contact you for any missing information, if you are agreeable to this.

We will ask for a telephone number where we can contact you if necessary. If you agree to provide your contact information, it will be used only by people working for this study and will never be shared with others.

Are there any risks, harms discomforts associated with this study?

You will not be exposed to any risks or hazards beyond standard care by taking part in this study. We will be collecting clinical information and physical measurements as is routine in medical practice.

Are there any benefits being in this study?

There may be no immediate benefit to you should you decide to take part in this study. However, information gathered will help us improve the future care of patients with heart failure and its complications.

Will being in this study cost you anything?

There will be no additional cost involved for participating in the study and you will not receive any compensation for your participation.

Will you get refund for any money spent as part of this study?

Since there will be no money spent in taking part in the study, there will be no refund made to you.

What if you have questions in future?

If you have further questions or concerns about participating in this study, please call or send a text message to Caroline Mutai at 0722117997.

For more information about your rights as a research participant you may contact the Secretary/Chairperson, Kenyatta National Hospital-University of Nairobi Ethics and Research Committee Telephone No. 2726300 Ext. 44102 email uonknh_erc@uonbi.ac.ke.

What are your other choices?

Your decision to participate in research is voluntary. You are free to decline participation in the study and you can withdraw from the study at any time.

STATEMENT OF CONSENT

Participant's statement

I have read this consent form or had the information read to me. I have had the chance to discuss this research study with the investigator. I have had my questions answered in a language that I understand. The risks and benefits have been explained to me. I understand that my participation in this study is voluntary and that I may choose to withdraw any time. I freely agree to participate in this research study.

I understand that all efforts will be made to keep information regarding my personal identity confidential.

I agree to participate in this research study	YES []	NO [
]		
Participant printed name:		
Participant signature:	. Date:	
Researcher's statement		
I, the undersigned, have fully explained the relevant det the participant named above and believe that the particip willingly and freely given his/her consent.	ails of this rese pant has unders	arch study to stood and has
Researcher's Name:Date:		
Signature:		_
Role in the study:	(I.e. study	staff who explained
informed consent form.		



UNIVERSITY OF NAIROBI COLLEGE OF HEALTH SCIENCES P O BOX 19676 Code 00202 Telegrams: varsity Tel:(254-020) 2726300 Ext 44355

Ref: KNH-ERC/A/158

Mutai Caroline Cherotich Reg. No. H57/11517/ 2018 School of Public Health College of Health Sciences <u>University of Nairobi</u>

Dear Caroline

KNH-UON ERC Email: uonknh_erc@uonbi.ac.ke Website: http://www.erc.uonbi.ac.ke Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/uonknh.erc Twitter: @UONKNH_ER





KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPITAL P O BOX 20723 Code 00202 Tel: 726300-9 Fax: 725272 Telegrams: MEDSUP, Nairobi

27th May 2020

RESEARCH PROPOSAL –RISK FACTORS FOR DIABETES MELLITUS IN PATIENTS WITH HEART FAILURE: A CASE CONTROL STUDY (P1001/12/2019)

This is to inform you that the KNH- UoN Ethics & Research Committee (KNH- UoN ERC) has reviewed and **approved** your above research proposal. The approval period is 27th May 2020 – 26th May 2021.

This approval is subject to compliance with the following requirements:

- a. Only approved documents (informed consents, study instruments, advertising materials etc) will be used.
- All changes (amendments, deviations, violations etc.) are submitted for review and approval by KNH-UoN ERC before implementation.
- c. Death and life threatening problems and serious adverse events (SAEs) or unexpected adverse events whether related or unrelated to the study must be reported to the KNH-UoN ERC within 72 hours of notification.
- d. Any changes, anticipated or otherwise that may increase the risks or affect safety or welfare of study participants and others or affect the integrity of the research must be reported to KNH- UoN ERC within 72 hours.
- e. Clearance for export of biological specimens must be obtained from KNH- UoN ERC for each batch of shipment.
- f. Submission of a request for renewal of approval at least 60 days prior to expiry of the approval period. (Attach a comprehensive progress report to support the renewal).
- g. Submission of an <u>executive summary</u> report within 90 days upon completion of the study. This information will form part of the data base that will be consulted in future when processing related research studies so as to minimize chances of study duplication and/ or plagiarism.

For more details consult the KNH- UoN ERC website http://www.erc.uonbi.ac.ke

Protect to discover

Yours sincerely,

PROF. M. L. CHINDIA SECRETARY, KNH-UON ERC

C.C.

The Principal, College of Health Sciences, UoN The Director, CS, KNH The Chairperson, KNH- UoN ERC The Assistant Director, Health Information, KNH The Director, School of Public Health, UoN Supervisors: Dr. Jacqueline Chesang, School of Public Health, UoN Mr. Lambert Ondoh Nyabola, School of Public Health, UoN

U:

H

Protect to discover

National Commizion for Science, for Science, Technology and Innovation -Echnology and Innovation λ. Techno for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commision for 9 National Commizion for NACOST Echnology and Innevation -National Commision for S Technology and Innovation -Science. Technology and Innovation -Metional Commission FOR stion -**REPUBLIC OF KENYA** SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY & INNOVATION nal Commision for Science, Technology and Innovation tional Commision for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commision for Science, Technology and Innovation tional Commision for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commision for Science, Technology and Innovation -Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commision for Science. Ref No: 845074 Date of Issue: 11/July/2020 onal Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation stiens) Commizion for Science, Technology and Inne**RESEARCH LICENSE** minizion for Science, Technology and Innevation tional Commizion for Science, Technology and Innew 'emmizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -Istianal Commizion for Science, Technology and Innov ammizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -Istional Commizion for Science, Technology and Innov ammizion for Science, Technology and Innovation stions! Commision for Science, Tachnology and Innov ommizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -Istional Commizion for Science, Technology and Innov ammizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -Istional Commizion for Science, Technology and Innov ommizion for Science, Technology and Innovation ommizion for Science, Technology and Innovation stions! Commizion for Science, Technology and Innov Istional Commizion for Science, Technology and Innov ommizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -Istional Commizion for Science, Technology and Innov ommizion for Science, Technology and Innovation tional Commizion for Science, Technology and Innev mmizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -This is to Certify that Ms.. Caroline Cherotich Mutai of University of Nairobi, has been licensed to conduct research in Nairobi on the topic: Risk Factors for Diabetes Mellitus in Patients with Heart Failure: A Case Control Study for the period ending : biom-11/July/2021. ion for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commision for Science, Technology and Innovation -

stiens) Commision for Science, Technology and Inn License No: NACOSTI/P/20/5754 mmision for Science, Technology and Innevation -Istional Commision for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commision for Science. Technology and Innovation -National Commision for Science, Technology and Innovation tional Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation ional Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commizion for Scienc ros Istians) Commizion for Science, Technolo<mark>(845074</mark>nnovetion -National Commizion for Scient Commision for Scienc National Commision for Science Director General Applicant Identification Number Metienel Commission for NATIONAL COMMISSION FOR an ommizion for Scienco Retional Commission for SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY & tion nal Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -INNOVATION nal Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -Mational Commizion for Science nal Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -Verification QR Code National Commision for Science Istional Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation nal Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commision for Scien ral Commision for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commizion for Sc Mational Commision for Istional Commision for Science, Technology and Innovation nal Commision for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commizion for Sc al Commision for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commision for nal Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commision for Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -NOTE: This is a computer generated License. To verify the authenticity of this document, Scan the QR Code using QR scanner application. nal Commizion for Science, Technology and Innevation -National Commision for Science, Technology and Innovation tional Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -Commizion for Science, Technology and Innovation -National Commizion for Science, Tachnology and Innovation

The Grant of Research Licenses is Guided by the Science, Technology and Innovation (Research Licensing) Regulations, 2014

CONDITIONS

- 1. The License is valid for the proposed research, location and specified period
- 2. The License any rights thereunder are non-transferable
- 3. The Licensee shall inform the relevant County Director of Education, County Commissioner and County Governor before commencement of the research
- 4. Excavation, filming and collection of specimens are subject to further necessary clearence from relevant Government Agencies
- 5. The License does not give authority to tranfer research materials
- 6. NACOSTI may monitor and evaluate the licensed research project
- 7. The Licensee shall submit one hard copy and upload a soft copy of their final report (thesis) within one of completion of the research
- 8. NACOSTI reserves the right to modify the conditions of the License including cancellation without prior notice

National Commission for Science, Technology and Innovation off Waiyaki Way, Upper Kabete, P. O. Box 30623, 00100 Nairobi, KENYA Land line: 020 4007000, 020 2241349, 020 3310571, 020 8001077 Mobile: 0713 788 787 / 0735 404 245 E-mail: dg@nacosti.go.ke / registry@nacosti.go.ke Website: www.nacosti.go.ke

Junis 8/11/22

Risk Factors and Complications Associated with Diabetes Mellitus in Patients with Heart Failure: A Case-Control Study.

PRIMARO	SOURCES	NET SOURCES	PUBLICATIONS	STUDENT PAPERS
1	www.ncbi.nln	n.nih.gov		1%
2	www.ijphrd.co	om		1%
3	Internet Source	1.00.0		1 %
	Publication			1 %
5	Biykem Bozku Sandra B. Dur and Managen Hypertension Hyperlipidem Chronic Heart	irt, David / nbar et al. nent of Co , Obesity, l ia, and Me ; Failure: A	Aguilar, Anita "Contributory morbidities o Diabetes Mell tabolic Syndro Scientific Sta	Deswal, 1% / Risk f itus, ome in temperativo F NAJIRO
	From the Ame Circulation, 20	erican Hea)16	rt Association	HEALTH SCIENCES P 0 BOX 19676 - 00207. MAIROD TEL 200915044 PENDER CL DBAL